Cintia Dalcuche Leal Martins

MACROECOLOGIA E ASPECTOS QUÍMICOS DE MACROALGAS DO ATLÂNTICO SUL ORIENTAL

Tese submetida ao Programa de Pós-Graduação em Ecologia da Universidade Federal de Santa Catarina para a obtenção do Grau de Doutor em Ecologia

Orientador: Prof. Dr. Paulo A. Horta

Florianópolis 2017

Ficha de identificação da obra elaborada pelo autor, através do Programa de Geração Automática da Biblioteca Universitária da UFSC.

> MARTINS, CINTIA DALCUCHE LEAL MACROECOLOGIA E ASPECTOS QUÍMICOS DE MACROALGAS DO ATLÂNTICO SUL ORIENTAL / CINTIA DALCUCHE LEAL MARTINS; orientador, PAULO ANTUNES HORTA, 2017. 103 p.

Tese (doutorado) - Universidade Federal de Santa Catarina, Centro de Ciências Biológicas, Programa de Pós-Graduação em Ecologia, Florianópolis, 2017.

Inclui referências.

1. Ecologia. 2. MACROALGA. 3. TURF. 4. GRADIENTE LATITUDINAL. I. HORTA , PAULO ANTUNES. II. Universidade Federal de Santa Catarina. Programa de Pós-Graduação em Ecologia. III. Título.

"Macroecologia e aspectos químicos de macroalgas do Atlântico Sul Oriental" Por **Cintia Dalcuche Leal Martins** Tese julgada e aprovada em sua forma final pelos membros titulares da Banca Examinadora (14/PPGECO/2017) do Programa de Pós-Graduação em Ecologia -UF Prof. Dr. Nivaldo Peroni Coordenador do Programa de Pós-Graduação em Ecologia Banca examinadora: Dr. Paulo Antunes Horta Junior (Universidade Federal de Santa Catarina) Orientador Dr. Tito Monteiro da Cruz Lotufo (Universidade de São Paulo) Dr. Sérgie Ricardo Floeter (Universidade Federal de Santa Catarina) >rul dmo Dra. Nadine Schubert (Universidade Federal de Santa Catarina) Florianópolis, 28 de agosto de 2017.

AGRADECIMENTOS

Agradeço primeiramente ao meu orientador Prof. Paulo Horta, que sem dúvida nenhuma foi o principal incentivador deste trabalho. Obrigada pelo acolhimento, confiança, estímulo e parceria durante todos estes anos e obrigada principalmente por nos mostrar que ciência se faz em conjunto. Você é um exemplo de profissional competente e humano.

À minha filha amada Maria, que me motiva todos os dias a ser uma pessoa melhor e me instiga a questionar o tamanho de cada problema e cada vitória.

A toda minha família, especialmente ao meu pai, minha mãe, minha irmã e minha madrinha por serem meu porto seguro e por terem me incentivado durante todo o processo;

Às minhas amigas e parceiras de laboratório Caroline, Ellie, Leticia, Lidiane, Manuela, Vanessa e Thais por terem tornado o processo mais leve, alegre e rico em discussões e questionamentos de todos os tipos. Vocês foram e continuam sendo parte desta conquista. Agradeço especialmente à Lidiane pela parceria nas análises químicas e à Leticia pela ajuda com as análises estatísticas.

À querida amiga Dra. Fernanda Ramlov por todos os auxílios com as análises químicas e revisões de artigos;

A todos os demais colegas do laboratório LAFIC, especialmente ao Eduardo e à Marina, pela parceria e por contribuírem de alguma forma com o meu aprendizado;

Aos colegas Guilherme Longo, Anaide Aued, Marina Sissini e Thiago Mendes pelas coletas das macroalgas e pelas valiosas discussões e parceria;

Ao Prof. Marcelo Maraschin por disponibilizar o Laboratório de Morfogênese e Bioquímica Vegetal da UFSC para a realização de análises químicas;

À agência de financiamento CAPES pela bolsa de doutorado e às agências CAPES, CNPq e FAPESC por viabilizarem as coletas das macroalgas e todas as análises laboratoriais realizadas para esta tese.

RESUMO

A distribuição e a abundância dos produtores primários marinhos é de uma combinação de controles do tipo bottom-up, resultado principalmente representados pela temperatura da superfície do mar (SST), radiação fotossinteticamente ativa (PAR) e disponibilidade de nutrientes, e controles do tipo top-down, representados pelas interações biológicas, como por exemplo herbivoria e competição. Além de exercer influência sobre a estruturação de comunidades, estes fatores ambientais e biológicos podem ainda ser determinantes sobre o comportamento bioquímico de uma comunidade, modulando direta ou indiretamente a síntese de metabólitos primários e secundários. Considerando que a biosíntese destes metabólitos pode ser uma função direta do estado ecofisiológico de um organismo, o perfil químico de uma comunidade pode representar uma fonte alternativa de informação de padrões ecológicos em diferentes escalas e ecossistemas. Esta tese apresenta diferentes abordagens em relação à influência de fatores ambientais e biológicos sobre a estruturação de comunidades de macroalgas marinhas e sobre a composição química das mesmas, tanto em escala local quanto em escala regional. Sendo assim, esta tese está dividida em três capítulos: (1) "Seaweed chemical diversity: an additional and efficient tool for coastal evaluation", que investigou a relação entre a diversidade ecológica e a diversidade química de comunidades de macroalgas marinhas, usando medidas de impacto antrópico em escala local como fatores preditores; (2) "Macroecological drivers of algal turf assemblages of the Southwestern Atlantic", que descreveu a composição de espécies e respectivas abundâncias das comunidades de algas formadoras de turf e investigou o papel dos potenciais fatores macroecológicos preditores dos padrões de diversidade, ao longo de um gradiente latitudinal de mais de 4000 km; e (3) "Spatial variability of chemical compounds in turf assemblages from Southwestern Atlantic", que quantificou as concentrações de compostos químicos em assembléias de turf, comparou seus valores entre diferentes regiões ao longo de um gradiente latitudinal e explorou a influência dos fatores macroecológicos sobre os padrões químicos apresentados. Os resultados indicaram que: (1) a riqueza e a abundância de metabólitos primários e secundários produzidos por comunidades de macroalgas marinhas é maior em ambientes cuja diversidade de espécies também é maior; (2) as assembleias de turf são dominadas por algas calcárias articuladas, especialmente Jania sp. e Amphiroa sp, e os fatores ambientais determinantes para a sua estruturação ao longo do gradiente latitudinal analisado foram SST e PAR; e (3) as maiores concentrações de

carboidratos de reserva e de compostos fenólicos em algas formadoras de turf encontram-se nas regiões temperada quente e extremo tropical, respectivamente. A síntese de açúcares, carboidratos de reserva e compostos fenólicos foi determidada pelos fatores SST e PAR e está relacionada à biomassa e à riqueza do turf. Os resultados deste trabalho confirmam que os fatores preditores dos padrões de diversidade das comunidades de macroalgas, sejam elas formadoras de dossel ou formadoras de turf, são também preditores da expressão metabólica de seus organismos constituintes.

Palavras-chave: Macroalga. Turf. Estrutura de comunidade. Composição química. Gradiente latitudinal.

ABSTRACT

The distribution and abundance of marine primary producers is a result of the combination of bottom-up controls, mainly represented by sea surface temperature (SST), photosynthetically active radiation (PAR) and nutrient availability, and top-down controls, represented by biological interactions, such as herbivory and competition. Besides influencing the structuring of communities, these environmental and biological factors can also be determinant on the biochemical performance of a community, modulating directly or indirectly the synthesis of primary and secondary metabolites. Considering that the biosynthesis of these metabolites may represent a direct function of the ecophysiological state of an organism, the chemical profile of a community may represents an alternative source of information on ecological patterns at different scales and ecosystems. This thesis presents different approaches regarding the influence of environmental and biological factors on the structuring of marine macroalgae communities and their chemical composition, both locally and regionally. Thus, this thesis is divided into three chapters: (1) "Seaweed chemical diversity: an additional and efficient tool for coastal evaluation", which investigated the relationship between ecological diversity and chemical diversity of marine macroalgae communities, using as drivers measures of anthropogenic impact on local scale; (2) "Macroecological drivers of algal turf assemblages of the Southwestern Atlantic", which described the species composition and respective abundances of turf-forming algae communities and investigated the role of potential macroecological factors driving diversity patterns over a latitudinal gradient of more than 4000 km; and (3) "Spatial variability of chemical compounds in turf assemblages from Southwestern Atlantic", which quantified chemical compounds concentrations in turf assemblages, compared their values across different regions along a latitudinal gradient and explored the influence of macroecological drivers on chemical patterns. The results indicated that: (1) richness and abundance of primary and secondary metabolites produced by marine macroalgae communities is greater in environments with higher species diversity; (2) turf assemblages are dominated by articulated calcareous algae, especially Jania sp. and Amphiroa sp., and the environmental drivers related to their structuring along the latitudinal gradient were SST and PAR; and (3) the highest concentrations of reserve carbohydrates and phenolic compounds in turfforming algae are found in the warm temperate and extreme tropical regions, respectively. The synthesis of sugars, reserve carbohydrates and phenolic compounds was determined by the factors SST and PAR and was related to biomass and turf richness. The results of this work confirm that the drivers determining diversity patterns of macroalgal communities, be they canopy forming or turf forming, are also drivers of the metabolic expression of their constituent organisms

Keywords: Macroalgae. Turf. Community structure. Chemical composition. Latitudinal gradient.

"O topo da inteligência é alcançar a humildade". Texto Judaico

LISTA DE FIGURAS

CAPÍTULO 1

Seaweed chemical diversity: an additional and efficient tool for coastal evaluation

 Figure 1: Study area map modified from Martins et al. (2012) showing all impacted and less impacted rocky shores sampled. The gray scale represents the relative density of human occupation.
 32

 Figure 2: Mean and standard error (n=4) of biological (modified from Martins et al., 2012) and chemoecological synthetic descriptors: richness, Shannon-Wiener diversity and abundance for phytobenthic communities from less impacted (LIA) and impacted (IA) areas.
 37

 Figure 3: Biplots of the principal components analysis (PCA) for phytobenthic community structure and chemical diversity from less impacted (gray) and impacted areas (bold).
 38

CAPÍTULO 2

Macroecological drivers of algal turf assemblages of the Southwestern Atlantic

 Figure 1: Bivariate relation between environmental variables and species richness
 61

 Figure 2: Bivariate relation between environmental variables and total biomass
 62

CAPÍTULO 3

Spatial variability of chemical compounds in turf assemblages from Southwestern Atlantic

LISTA DE TABELAS

CAPÍTULO 1

<u>Seaweed chemical diversity: an additional and efficient tool for coastal</u> evaluation

Table 1: Land use of urbanized or Impacted (IA) and preserved or Less Impacted (LIA) beaches in the coastal plain of southern Brazil. Urban area, Sewage outfall distance and Surrounding vegetation cover were estimated based on satellite images. Total Nitrogen (Ammonia and Nitrate amount) was characterized as described by Martins et al. (2012). Chlorophyll and temperature (sea surface mean (MSST), Maximum (MxSST) and minimum (MnSST) are averages of monthly data during the summer season of the last 10 Table 2: List of COUs and their respective quantitative data (in cm²) followed by standard error, for phytobenthic communities from less impacted (LIA) and Table S1: List of species and their functional group classification ("FL" for filamentous, "CO" for corticated terete and "CA" for calcareous articulated) sampled at Fernando de Noronha (FN). Atol das Rocas (RO). Natal (RN). Tamandaré (PE), Maragogi (AL), Salvador (BA), Guarapari (ES), Arraial do Cabo (RJ), Ilhabela (SP) and Florianópolis (SC), which were aggregated into 3

CAPÍTULO 2

Macroecological drivers of algal turf assemblages of the Southwestern Atlantic

CAPÍTULO 3

Spatial variability of chemical compounds in turf assemblages from Southwestern Atlantic

Table 1: Results of two-way nested analysis of variance (ANOVA) comparing Table 2: Results of two-way nested analysis of variance (ANOVA) comparing Table 3: Results of two-way nested analysis of variance (ANOVA) comparing Table 4: Generalized Linear Model Analysis (GLM) considering the measured Table 5: Generalized Linear Model Analysis (GLM) considering the measured Table 6: Generalized Linear Model Analysis (GLM) considering the measured Table S1: Sites where samples were collected and their corresponding region ("ET" for extreme tropical, "TR" for tropical and "WT" for warm temperate) and abiotic parameters (1) annual mean, minimum and maximum values of sea surface temperature (SST), (2) photosynthetically active radiation (PAR), (3) chlorophyll a. (4) oxygen. (5) pH. (6) nitrate. (7) phosphate and (8) salinity were extracted from MODIS Agua Ocean Level-3 standard mapped archive products (Feldman & McClain 2012), produced and distributed by the NASA Goddard Space Flight Center's Ocean Data Processing System (ODPS) (data from 2003 to 2013); (9) means, minimum and maximum depths of sampling were taken in situ; (10) distance of each site from the coastline was calculated using satellite images taken from GoogleEarth®; (11) turf richness and (12) turf Table S2: Sites and regions ("ET" for extreme tropical, "TR" for tropical and "WT" for warm temperate) where samples were collected and their corresponding concentration of total soluble sugar, total reserve carbohydrate

SUMÁRIO

SUMARIO	
INTRODUÇÃO GERAL	19
REFERÊNCIAS	23
CAPÍTULO 1	26
Seaweed chemical diversity: an additional and efficient tool for coastal	
evaluation	26
ABSTRACT	28
1. INTRODUCTION	29
2. METHODS AND MATERIALS	30
2.1 Study Area and Sampling Design	30
2.2 Sample preparation and chemical profiles	32
2.3 Data analysis	33
3. RESULTS	34
4. DISCUSSION	39
REFERENCES.	41
CAPÍTULO 2	50
Macroecological drivers of algal turf assemblages of the Southwestern Atl	antic
5 5 5	50
ABSTRACT	52
1. INTRODUCTION	53
2. METHODS AND MATERIALS	56
2.1 Study region and data collection	
2.2 Data analysis	
3. RESULTS	58
4. DISCUSSION	66
REFERENCES.	
CAPÍTULO 3	77
Spatial variability of chemical compounds in turf assemblages from	
Southwestern Atlantic	77
ABSTRACT	79
1. INTRODUCTION	80
2. METHODS AND MATERIALS	82
2.1 Study region and data collection	82
2.2 Turf chemical analyses	84
2.2.1 Total soluble sugars content	84
2.2.2 Total reserve carbohydrates content	
2.2.3 Phenolic Compounds	
2.3 Data analysis	85

CONCLUSÃO GERAL	
REFERENCES	93
4. DISCUSSION	
3. RESULTS	86

INTRODUÇÃO GERAL

A elucidação de processos dentro de diferentes escalas espaciais tem se tornado uma questão nevrálgica dentro da ecologia, uma vez que os fatores responsáveis por estabelecer padrões biogeográficos, bem como a identificação de seus mecanismos causais não estão totalmente compreendidos (Levin 1992, Peterson & Parker 1998, Gardner et al. 2001). Um dos mais importantes fatores macroecológicos utilizado na predição de padrões biogeográficos é a temperatura. Para os produtores primários marinhos, a temperatura da água do mar (ST) está diretamente relacionada aos limites geográficos de ocorrência de espécies. Muitos deles podem tolerar variações de temperatura no ambiente, porém o resfriamento ou o aquecimento da água influenciará seu ciclo de vida, sua reprodução e os processos relacionados com a colonização de substrato e o seu desenvolvimento (Van Den Hoek 1982, Lüning 1990, De Faveri et al. 2015). Além da ST, a radiação fotossinteticamente ativa (PAR), que constitui parte da radiação solar, tem sua disponibilidade no ambiente relacionada com a latitude, assim como com fatores locais como transparência da água e profundidade a que um organismo se encontra. Como é recurso primário para o processo de fotossíntese, também compreende um fator chave e muitas vezes limitante para a produção primária (Graham et al. 2009, Hanelt & Figueroa 2012) e um fator adicional na determinação de padrões latitudinais (Eggert 2012). Além dos fatores supracitados, os nutrientes inorgânicos dissolvidos na água do mar (DINs) também são responsáveis por influenciar a fisiologia dos produtores primários marinhos e determinar sua distribuição em escala global. A maior ou menor disponibilidade de fontes de nitrogênio e fosfato podem regular a sobrevivência, o crescimento e a reprodução destes organismos (Steneck et al. 2002, Gordillo 2012). Grandes concentrações de nutrientes podem estar presentes naturalmente no ambiente marinho em áreas de ressurgência ou próximas a foz de grandes rios, ou podem ainda ser influenciadas por estressores locais (Scherner at al. 2012, 2013, De Faveri et al. 2015), quase sempre relacionados a atividades antrópicas em áreas costeiras. Descargas de efluentes domésticos e industriais em grandes conglomerados urbanos são capazes de produzir grandes plumas em regiões costeiras, aumentando drasticamente a concentração local de DINs e reduzindo, por exemplo, os valores de PAR incidente sobre o bentos marinho. Estes três fatores citados acima representam os principais preditores abióticos na estruturação de comunidades de produtores primários em ambientes marinhos. determinando os limites de ocorrência e abundância de espécies em diferentes escalas de observação. Todavia, diferenças na estrutura de comunidades podem também ser resultado de interações biológicas das mais diversas. A herbivoria e a competição são dois dos mais importantes processos biológicos responsáveis pela sucessão e heterogeneidade dentro de uma comunidade (Steneck & Dethier 1994). Em resumo, é possível afirmar que a distribuição e a abundância de organismos produtores primários é resultado de uma combinação de controles do tipo bottom-up, principalmente representados pela temperatura, irradiância e disponibilidade de nutrientes, e controles do tipo top-down, especialmente representado pela herbivoria (Littler et al. 2006). Em baixas latitudes, as interações biológicas são hipoteticamente mais intensas e, portanto, mais importantes na condução de processos evolutivos e seus padrões macroecológicos resultantes. Em contrapartida, os fatores ambientais físico/químicos ou abióticos parecem influenciar mais fortemente a estruturação de comunidades de produtores primários em maiores latitudes (Pianka 1966, Wiens & Donoghue 2004, Keith et al. 2014).

Além de influenciar a estruturação de comunidades, estes fatores ambientais e biológicos podem também ser determinantes do comportamento bioquímico da diversidade biológica. Estes fatores modulam, direta ou indiretamente, a síntese de metabólitos primários e secundários de produtores primários marinhos (Yates & Peckol 1993, Cronin & Hay 1996, Peckol et al. 1996, Pavia et al. 1997). Considerando a hipótese de que a produção destes metabólitos é resultado do estado ecofisiológico de um organismo, a variação espacial da ocorrência e abundância destes metabólitos pode representar um descritor importante para compreender mecanismos responsáveis por determinar padrões ecológicos em diferentes escalas, sendo sensíveis a estressores locais e globais. Com base em conceitos e teorias relacionados à diversidade ecológica, a diversidade química pode ser definida pela riqueza e abundância de compostos ou classes químicas produzidos por um organismo, população ou comunidade (Whittaker 1972, Hill 1973, Magurran 1988). Considerando que a biosíntese de tais substâncias é uma função direta do estado ecofisiológico de um organismo, o perfil químico de uma comunidade pode ser considerado uma resposta direta aos diferentes fatores bióticos e abióticos que influenciam sua diversidade e, portanto, representam uma fonte alternativa de informação de padrões ecológicos em diferentes escalas e ecossistemas.

Para que o universo metabolômico possa ser plenamente compreendido é importante que se conheça a estrutura das comunidades em questão. Falando em macroalgas muito se investiu no conhecimento da estrutura formadora de dossel propriamente, enquanto que as algas aparentemente mais efêmeras foram até então negligenciadas. Estas algas formadoras de tapetes de aspectos diversificados que recobrem o substrato são conhecidas como turf e se destacam por sua fundamental importância ecológica, especialmente em ambientes recifais. Enquanto as algas formadoras de dosséis são organizadas em escalas de centímetros e metros, as populações macroalgais que compõem o turf são estruturadas na escala de milímetros a centímetros. As algas formadoras de turf são frequentemente agrupadas dentro de um único grupo funcional, apesar de sua complexa heterogeneidade, sendo raramente classificadas a nível específico. Poucos trabalhos foram publicados com dados consistentes acerca da composição de espécies e abundância das assembéias de turf e não há registro de estudos desta natureza em escala latitudinal.

Esta tese apresenta diferentes abordagens em relação à influência de fatores ambientais sobre a estruturação de comunidades de macroalgas marinhas e sobre a composição química das mesmas, tanto em escala local quanto em escala regional. Sendo assim, esta tese está dividida em três capítulos. O primeiro capítulo, intitulado "Seaweed chemical diversity: an additional and efficient tool for coastal evaluation" investigou a relação entre a diversidade ecológica e a diversidade química de comunidades de macroalgas marinhas, usando medidas de impacto antrópico em escala local como fatores preditores. Neste capítulo testamos a hipótese de que a apresenta comportamento semelhante, diversidade química sendo influenciada da mesma forma que a diversidade biológica é influenciada por estressores diversos. Respondida esta questão buscamos avaliar se estes padrões se mantinham nas grandes escalas. Portanto, os resultados deste capítulo nos levaram a desenvolver os dois subsequentes, a partir da confirmação de que a produção de metabólitos primários e secundários estava condicionada ao estado ecofisiológico da comunidade e à sua exposição a fatores ambientais estressores. No segundo capítulo, intitulado "Macroecological drivers of algal turf assemblages of the Southwestern Atlantic", descrevemos a composição de espécies e respectivas abundâncias das comunidades de algas formadoras de turf e investigamos o papel dos potenciais fatores macroecológicos preditores dos padrões de diversidade, ao longo de um gradiente latitudinal de mais de 4000 km. Uma das principais pretensões deste segundo capítulo foi estudar as assembléias de turf com maior detalhamento do que como um grupo funcional homogêneo, como usualmente são tratadas. Uma das regras fundamentais da ecologia é entender primeiro o padrão para que possamos investigar o processo (Levin 1992). Considerando essa premissa, desenvolvemos o terceiro capítulo, intitulado "Spatial variability of chemical compounds in turf assemblages from Southwestern Atlantic". Este capítulo teve como principal objetivo verificar se o padrão de resposta sob uma perspectiva metabólica das comunidades de macroalgas em escala local (capítulo 1) também poderia ser observado em escala geográfica regional. Para tanto, quantificamos as concentrações de alguns compostos químicos em assembléias de turf, comparamos seus valores entre diferentes regiões ao longo de um gradiente latitudinal e exploramos a influência dos fatores macroecológicos sobre os padrões químicos apresentados.

REFERÊNCIAS

Cronin G, Hay ME (1996) Effects of light and nutrient availability on the growth, secondary chemistry, and resistance to herbivory of two brown seaweeds. Oikos 77: 93-106

De Faveri C, Schmidt ÉC, Simioni C, Martins CDL, Banomi-Baruffi J, Horta PA, Bouzon ZL (2015) Effects of eutrophic seawater and temperature on the physiology and morphology of Hypnea musciformis J. V. Lamouroux (Gigartinales, Rhodophyta). Ecotoxicol 24: 1040-1052

Eggert A (2012) Seaweed Responses to Temperature. In: Wiencke C, Bischof K (eds) Seaweed Biology. Springer-Verlag, Berlin Gardner RH, Kemp WM, Kennedy VS, Petersen JE (2001) Scaling Relations in Experimental Ecology. Columbia Univ. Press, New York, New York

Gordillo FJL (2012) Environment and algal nutrition. In: Wiencke C, Bischof K (eds) Seaweed Biology. Springer-Verlag, Berlin

Graham LE, Wilcox LW (2009) Macroalgal and periphyton ecology. In: Graham LE, Graham JM, Wilcox LW (eds) Algae. Prentice Hall, Upper Saddle River, New Jersey

Hanelt D, Figueroa FL (2012) Physiological and photomorphogenic effects of light on marine macrophytes. In: Wiencke C, Bischof K (eds) Seaweed Biology. Springer-Verlag, Berlin.

Hill MO (1973) Diversity and evenness: A unifying notation and its consequences. Ecology 54: 427-432

Keith SA, Kerswell AP, Connolly SR (2014) Global diversity of marine macroalgae: environmental conditions explain less variation in the tropics. Global Ecol Biogeogr 23: 517-529

Levin SA (1992) The problem of pattern and scale in ecology. Ecology 73: 1943–1967

Littler MM, Littler DS, Brooks BL (2006) Harmful algae on tropical coral reefs: bottom-up eutrophication and top-down herbivory. Harmful Algae 5: 565-585

Lüning K (1990) Seaweeds: their environment, biogeography, and ecophysiology. Wiley & Sons, Toronto

Magurran AE (1988) Ecological diversity and its measurement. Princeton University Press, Princeton, New Jersey

Pavia H, Cervin G, Lindgren A, Aberg P (1997) Effects of UV-B radiation and simulated herbivory on phlorotannins in the brown algae *Ascophyllum nodosum*. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 157: 139-146

Peckol P, Krane JM, Yates JL (1996) Interactive effects of inducible defense and resource availability on phlorotannins in the North Atlantic brown algae *Fucus vesiculosus*. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 138: 209-217

Peterson DL, Parker VT (1998) Ecological Scale: Theory and Application. Columbia Univ. Press, New York, New York, 615 p. Pianka ER (1966) Latitudinal gradients in species diversity: a review of concepts. Amer Nat 100: 33-46

Scherner F, Barufi JB, Horta, PA (2012) Photosynthetic response of two seaweed species along an urban pollution gradient: Evidence of selection of pollution-tolerant species. Mar Pollut Bull 64: 2380-2390

Scherner F, Horta PA, Oliveira, EC, Simonassi JC, Hall-Spencer J, Chow F, Nunes, JM, Pereira SB (2013) Coastal urbanization leads to remarkable seaweed species loss and community shifts along the SW Atlantic. Mar Pollut Bull 76: 106-115

Steneck RS, Dethier MN (1994) A functional group approach to the structure of algal-dominated communities. Oikos 69: 476-498

Steneck RS, Graham MH, Bourque BJ, Corbett D, Erlandson JM, Estes JA, Tegner MJ (2002) Kelp forest ecosystems: biodiversity, stability, resilience and future. Environ Conserv 29: 436-459

Van den Hoek C (1982) The distribution of benthic marine algae in relation to the temperature regulation of their life histories. Biol J Linn Soc 18: 81-144

Whittaker RH (1972) Evolution and measurement of species diversity. Taxon 21:213-251

Wiens JJ, Donoghue MJ (2004) Historical biogeography, ecology and species richness. Trends Ecol Evol 19: 639-644

Yates JL, Peckol P (1993) Effects of nutrient availability and herbivory on polyphenolics in the seaweed *Fucus vesiculosos*. Ecology 74: 1757

CAPÍTULO 1

Seaweed chemical diversity: an additional and efficient tool for coastal evaluation

(Publicado no periódico *Journal of Applied Phycology*) Formatação de acordo com as exigências da revista

MARTINS, C.D.L.; LHULLIER, C.; RAMLOV, F.; SIMONASSI, J.C.; GOUVEA, L.P.; NOERNBERG, M.; MARASCHIN, M.; COLEPICOLO, P.; HALL-SPENCER, J.M.; HORTA, P.A. (2014) Seaweed chemical diversity: an additional and efficient tool for coastal evaluation. *Journal of Applied Phycology*, v. 26, p. 2037-2045. DOI: 10.1007/s10811-014-0361-z

SEAWEED CHEMICAL DIVERSITY: AN ADDITIONAL AND EFFICIENT TOOL FOR COASTAL EVALUATION

Cintia D.L. Martins^a, Cintia Lhullier^a, Fernanda Ramlov^a, José Carlos Simonassi^b, Lidiane P Gouvea^a, Mauricio Noernberg^c, Marcelo Maraschin^d, Pio Colepicolo^e, Jason Hall-Spencer^f, Paulo A. Horta^a*

^aDepartment of Botany, Federal University of Santa Catarina, Florianópolis, 88010-970, Brazil

^bDepartment of Ecology and Zoology, Federal University of Santa Catarina, Florianópolis, 88010-970, Brazil

^c Center for Marine Studies, Federal University of Paraná, Pontal do Paraná-PR, 83255-976, Brazil

^dDepartment of Biochemistry, Federal University of Santa Catarina, Florianópolis, 88010-970, Brazil

^dInstitute of Chemistry, University of São Paulo, São Paulo, 88010-970, Brazil

^eFaculty of Science and Technology, Plymouth University, Plymouth, PL4 8AA, United Kingdom

*Corresponding author: Department of Botany / Federal University of Santa Catarina 88040-900 - Florianópolis - Brazil +55 48 37218541 E-mail: pahorta@ccb.ufsc.br

ABSTRACT

Assessment of human impacts on marine ecosystems are usually described by assessing changes in species diversity and abundance. Here we increment this approach with an assessment of primary and secondary metabolites from macroalgal communities at urban and preserved sites in south Brazil. In this way, we propose that the chemical richness and abundance are useful additional source of information about the ecological status of coastal environments. In this paper we investigate whether the chemical diversity of marine macroalgae are affected by environmental changes, such as those caused by coastal urbanization, through the use of thin layer chromatography. Additionally, we compare chemical and biological diversity of macroalgal communities within urban and undeveloped sites along the southern Brazilian coast. Coastlines within protected areas had greater species richness and higher amounts of substances such as chlorophylls, carotenoids and lipids as well as a greater chemical diversity than coasts subjected to multiples stressors from urbanization. We propose that the composition and abundance of primary and secondary metabolites provides useful additional information about the ecological status of coastal environments and improves our understanding of the effects of coastal biodiversity loss due to coastal urbanization.

Key Words: phytobenthic community; natural resources; human impact; ecological index, environmental description

1. INTRODUCTION

Variation in the composition and abundance of biological communities and ecosystems are commonly described by assessing changes in the number and abundance of species in different habitats (Lubchenco et al. 1991). However, this approach has limitations; for example values given to species diversity are influenced by taxonomic knowledge and the availability of expertise in applying that knowledge (Magurran 2004). Advances in molecular biology have shown that for many groups the number of cryptic species is enormous (Bickford et al. 2007), making it impossible to accurately assess biological diversity using the traditional approach of biologists identifying organisms using taxonomic keys. Here we examine the use of diversity indexes (Hill et al. 2003; Margalef 1982), for describing the chemical composition of populations and communities as this aspect is understudied (McIntire et al. 1969). Using widely accepted concepts of diversity indexes (Hill 1973; Magurran 1988; Whittaker 1972), chemical diversity can be defined as the richness and abundance of compounds or chemical classes in an organism, population or community. Thus, if biodiversity can be characterized by the diversity of chemical compounds found in a given species, then perhaps a diverse biome is where chemical heterogeneity flourishes. If some populations produce chemically unique substances (Heethoff et al. 2011), often used in chemotaxonomy for species determination (De Paula et al. 2001; Kelecom and Teixeira 1986; Kelecom et al. 1991), the biosynthesis of such substances can be a direct function of metabolism conservation. In this paper we argue that the chemical profile of an organism, population or community also represents an alternative source of information to describe environmental changes or impacts.

Some environmental factors, such as salinity (Ragan and Glombitza 1986; Scherner et al. 2013b), nutrients (Cronin and Hay 1996; Peckol et al. 1996; Yates and Peckol 1993), light (Cronin and Hay 1996), ultraviolet radiation (Pavia et al. 1997) and desiccation (Renaud et al. 1990) may influence the synthesis and activity of substances of primary and secondary metabolites. Furthermore, coastal urbanization and its consequent anthropogenic pollution are renowned for causing declines in the diversity of biological communities (Juanes et al. 2008; Orfanidis et al. 2003; Scherner et al. 2013a). Martins et al. (2012) found that macroalgal communities from impacted areas of southern Brazil suffered a decrease in species richness and diversity, which was not observed in nearby pristine areas. We hypothesize that this loss of species richness leads to declines in the chemical profile of a given community whereas a wider range of substances derived from primary and secondary metabolism are expected in pristine areas.

Global warming, spreading low oxygen areas and acidification are environmental pressures that add to the stessors created by coastal habitat degradation (Gruber 2011; Hall-Spencer at al. 2008). These accelerating threats to coastal biodiversity reinforce the need for information about what we have now, what we are set to lose and what actions are needed to maintain the ecosystem goods and services upon which we rely (Halpern et al. 2008; Turra et al. 2013; Worm et al. 2006). In this paper we propose to evaluate the variety and abundance of primary and secondary metabolites produced by seaweeds on intertidal rocky shores as source of ecological information on both pristine and urbanized sites off the southern Brazilian coast. On the basis of chemical profiles we characterize, through simple and efficient tools, the damage caused by urbanization, including the loss of chemical compounds with potential biotechnological applications.

2. METHODS AND MATERIALS

2.1 Study Area and Sampling Design

Pairs of impacted (IA) and less impacted (LIA) areas were sampled in four municipalities in southern Brazil and some environmental factors evaluated as described in Martins et al. (2012). Besides these characteristics, the 4 km monthly summer value of sea surface temperature (SST) and chlorophyll a concentration was extracted from MODIS Aqua Ocean Level-3 standard mapped archive products (Feldman and McClain 2012), from 2003 to 2013, that are produced and distributed by the NASA Goddard Space Flight Center's Ocean Data Processing System (ODPS). The impacted areas were more urban and had lower water quality than the less impacted areas due to terrestrial run-off, sewage inputs, nutrient loading. Despite the temperature differences observed in the latitudinal gradient represented in the sampling region (southern areas are cooler than northern ones), LIA and IA presented similar values of this parameter (Table 1).

Samples were collected from Prainha ($29^{\circ}20'20''S$, $49^{\circ}43'57''W$) (IA) and Guarita ($29^{\circ}21'63''S$, $49^{\circ}44'98''W$) (LIA) in Torres County; Porto ($28^{\circ}13'86''S$, $48^{\circ}39'01''W$) (IA) and d'Água ($28^{\circ}12'00''S$, $48^{\circ}39'47''W$) (LIA) in Imbituba County; Lagoinha de Ponta das Canas ($27^{\circ}23'67''S$, $48^{\circ}25'79''W$) (IA) and Canajure ($27^{\circ}25'29''S$, $48^{\circ}28'40''W$) (LIA) in Florianopolis County and Central ($26^{\circ}58'19''S$, $48^{\circ}37'75''W$) (IA) and Taquarinhas ($26^{\circ}59'24''S$, $48^{\circ}34'89''W$) (LIA) in Balneario Camboriu County (Figure 1). Sampling was conducted from February 10th to March 31^{st} 2010, along three rocky shores on low spring tides. For chemical

evaluation, in each shore seaweeds were removed scraped off the upper faces of horizontal rocks within 15 haphazardly placed quadrats (10 x 10cm) places on the characteristic seaweed community present in lower intertidal areas. The samples were placed in seawater and manually cleaned to remove epifauna, then dried at room temperature, macerated with liquid nitrogen and weighed. For community structure evaluation, 15 photoquadrats were taken from the same areas utilized to the chemical evaluation, as described by Martins et al. (2012).

Table 1: Land use of urbanized or Impacted (IA) and preserved or Less Impacted (LIA) beaches in the coastal plain of southern Brazil. Urban area, Sewage outfall distance and Surrounding vegetation cover were estimated based on satellite images. Total Nitrogen (Ammonia and Nitrate amount) was characterized as described by Martins et al. (2012). Chlorophyll and temperature (sea surface mean (MSST), Maximum (MxSST) and minimum (MnSST) are averages of monthly data during the summer season of the last 10 years (2003-2013).

	_								
	Gradiantes	The second day 2	Sewage outfall	Surrounding vegetation	Total N	MSST	MxSST	MnSST	Chlorophyll
	Coordinates	Orban area (km*)	distance (km)	cover (%)	(µM)	(°C)	(°C)	(°C)	(mg.L ⁻¹)
IA	29,4166702°S, 49,7499961°W	15.00	0	2.00	2.03	24.60	25.52	22.14	0.43
	28°13'50.24"S, 48°38'50.67"W	12.00	0	5.00	5.36	24.36	25.26	23.36	2.64
	27°23'15.71"S, 48°25'46.37"W	1.00	0	20.00	5.90	26.01	27.17	24.92	2.06
	26°59'59.05"S, 48°36'9.03"W	50.00	0	10.00	6.59	26.95	27.83	25.85	3.43
Mean		19.50	0	9.25	4.97	25.48	26.34	24.14	2.14
LIA	29°23'7.07"S, 49°45'25.05"W	0	2.00	95.00	3.33	24.52	25.65	23.48	0.39
	28°12'7.89"S, 48°39'43.70"W	0	2.00	100.00	3.60	24.34	25.63	23.41	1.01
	27°25'35.82"S, 48°28'24.47"W	0.80	1.00	70.00	2.57	26.06	27.05	24.94	1.86
	27° 0'35.02"S, 48°34'12.91"W	0	3.00	100.00	4.33	26.68	27.58	25.45	2.35
Mean		0.20	2.00	91.25	3.46	25.40	26.35	24.21	1.40



Figure 1: Study area map modified from Martins et al. (2012) showing all impacted and less impacted rocky shores sampled. The gray scale represents the relative density of human occupation.

2.2 Sample preparation and chemical profiles

A ratio of 1 ml of solvent for 1 mg of dry seaweed was used. To obtain the crude extract, a combination of organic solvents (v/v) was added to samples, starting with methyl alcohol 100%, methyl alcohol: dichloromethane (1:1) and dichloromethane 100%. The material was stored in a dry place, protected from light, and extracted for two days under each combination of solvents, under exhaust ventilation and a temperature of 25 (\pm 2)°C. The organic extract was recovered by filtration through a cellulose support and this was analysed by thin layer chromatography assay (Wylie and Paul,

1988). The extracts were diluted with methyl alcohol to a concentration of 5mg.ml⁻¹; 50 μ L of this dilution were applied for TLC revealed with ninhydrin (50%) for amino acids, sulfuric orcinol (0.25%) for lipids and sulfuricanisaldehyde (2%) for saponins, polyacetylenes and terpenoids. Chlorophyll and carotenoids were detected by visual inspection of thechromatoplates.

For qualitative analysis, we calculated the retention factors (rf) of each band within the same chemical class, such that each rf represented a taxon, or operational taxonomic unit (OTU), commonly employed in descriptive ecology (Blaxter et al., 2005; Hill et al., 2003). The present study utilized Chemical Operational Units (COUs) as a synonym for rf. To perform the quantitative analyses, the thin layer plates were analysed using QuantiScan software (Biosoft), which determined the amounts of the compounds in the samples , which are related to the densitometry of the spots (in cm²) from each chemical class. The TLC-densitometry is a rapid and accurate method for quantitative determination that has been applied in different areas of science (Nikolova et al. 2004; Thennarasan et al. 2014; Vrancheva et al. 2012).

2.3 Data analysis

To verify differences between the chemical classes of samples from IA and LIA sites, tests of variance (ANOVA), available in STATISTICA 7.0, were employed. Homogeneity of variances was previously tested according to Levene's test. Chemoecological synthetic descriptors were applied to this work to calculate chemical richness (s), as determined by the number of COUs observed in each chemical class; abundance (n), as obtained from the area (in cm²) occupied by bands present in each chemical class; and Shannon-Wiener diversity (H'), as calculated by the number of COUs and the area occupied by bands. We performed analysis of variance (ANOVA), using STATISTICA 7.0 package, to verify the differences between synthetic descriptors of IA and LIA environments.

In order to demonstrate the relationship between both biological (community structure) and chemical descriptors, as recommended by Wold et al. (1987), was performed a multivariate approach (Principal Component Analyses - PCA), considering all available information. Euclidian distance was based on log (x+1) transformed data and were visualized in a biplot analyses. Permutational multivariate analysis of variance (PERMANOVA) were used to evaluate the significance of ecological and chemical descriptors patterns between urbanized or Impacted areas and preserved or

Low Impacted Areas. All multivariate analyses were performed with the PRIMER 6.0 plus (Anderson et al. 2008).

3. RESULTS

There was a greater variety of Chemical Operational Units in the chlorophyll/ carotenoid group (F=8.09, p=0.005), in lipids (F=27.95, p <0.001) and in the terpenoid/polyacetylene group (F=10.47, p=0.001) in samples from LIA, compared to IA. In contrast, IA accounted for more COUs within the amino acid group (F=7.51, p = 0.007). Saponins data did not show homogeneity of variances according to Levene's test.

Quantitative analysis also showed significantly more chlorophylls/ carotenoids (F=7.88, p=0.005), lipids (F=17.33, p <0.001) and terpenoids/polyacetylenes (F=24.26, p<0.001) in the less impacted areas than in the impacted areas. We did not find significant differences in amino acids (F = 1.07, p > 0.05) and saponins (F = 2.95, p > 0.05) for the study areas (Table 2).

Table 2: List of COUs and their respective quantitative data (in cm^2) followed by standard error, for phytobenthic communities from less impacted (LIA) and impacted (IA) areas.

Chemical		Torres		Imbituba		Florianopolis		Balneário Camboris	
Classes	COUs	LIA	IA	LIA	IA	LIA	IA	LIA	IA
	01	3951.49	5116.52	-	2897.58	-	1630.64	2591.03	1515.13
	02	3556.68	2737.07	361.93	1753.25	629.86	1397.12	2480.56	1325.81
	03	-	-	358.54	-	-	-		•
Aminoacids	04	2596.01	1998.89	-	1677.32	114.93	1123.57	1316.90	776.24
	05	3710.16	1357.57	-	1269.11	380.96	1182.84	1216.69	1224.86
	06	427.00	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	07	441.08	-	-	-	2929.30	1885.19		-
	01	•	-	67.58		314.82	-	-	-
	02		-	192.60	-	546.81	-	-	-
	03	-	-	-	-	-	-	632.27	731.62
	04	-	222.68	200.61	-	1467.81	-	-	-
	05	194.19	559.38	221.69	-	383.51	-	2225.29	1301.59
	06	-	-	-	-	1196.39	-	-	-
Chlorophylls and Carotenoids	07	1773.26	1435.73	1065.18	1276.88	2695.91	-	2851.13	1432.24
	08	-	-	282.02	-	-	-	-	•
	09	1547.29	976.52	538.98	\$40.04	1364.72	2774.62	1156.62	•
	10	-	-	-	-	-	-	176.37	•
	01	3932.64	2654.89	2187.43	4744.64	814.57	1175.34	2235.87	336.01
	02	-	-	2230.41	2386.31	1006.20	-	-	-
	03	-	-	2282.10	-	669.57	948.30	2418.30	2181.91
	04	-	-	-	298.21	-	-	2108.92	
	05	-	321.01	-	-	\$19.19	887.69	-	-
Ligids	06	-	-	3135.60	-	-	-	1055.43	1944.24
	07	-	-	4168.16	-	1546.34	1469.60	3253.61	1384.52
	08	506.19	861.28	-	232.02	-	-		1779.45
	09	308.80	806.83	3488.91	-	-	-	-	1883.64
	10	412.21	1013.02	2717.26	-	-	-	-	-
	11	711.46	813.35		972.41	1621.44	2408.18		-

	12	\$40.15	745.53	-	-	1528.91	2104.70	2638.94	•
	13	1302.75	236.51		-	94.90	1451.05	904.35	-
	01	1461.84	2244.05	354.35	1416.01	426.00	939.36	1086.61	2209.23
	02	1137.49	1737.98	225.44	1163.40	-	158.99	569.30	•
	03	-	-		-	84.46	-	-	
	04	331.93	1101.83	724.06	553.64	554.84	295.36	835.63	2403.33
	05	-	-		-	140.20	-	-	449.82
	06	-	-		-	170.90	-	-	
Saponins	07	687.36	1451.44	1555.98	1658.90	1333.37	1478.66	990.30	1243.77
	05	301.28	1764.85	2180.22	1933.89	1566.68	534.84	1076.36	136.19
	09	269.09	260.79	1936.98	2543.92	1400.08	780.20	1291.13	665.35
	10	789.92	424.52	2558.07	1487.61	2052.15	965.42	1777.76	867.72
	11	83.06	-	2169.10	373.98	998.10	789.22	1214.96	500.22
	12	1602.58	794.11	3227.00	2054.47	3128.35	2156.34	1514.37	•
	13	•	-	1756.78	225.93	442.98	-	1404.64	945.24
	01	993.48	1398.89	4789.15	2598.33	6176.97	3313.74	3255.77	187.86
Terpenoids	02	334.65	797.37	1216.00	-	3683.94	2293.81	1676.68	-
	03	-	61.27	1637.10	542.93	-	218.90	-	-
	04	•	-	-	-	-	830.79	-	-
	05	•	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	06	•	-	2946.64	262.34	-	222.59	-	-
	07	-	623.48		-	-	251.59	-	-
	08	•	-	-	-	2150.05	705.61	-	-
	09	-	-	2537.13	3264.41	6018.52	4979.48	-	•

The chemical richness, abundance and diversity was clearly higher in samples from less impacted areas $(16.65\pm1.14; 45981\pm3501.3; 2.61\pm0.08, respectively)$ than in impacted areas $(12.68\pm1.05; 35431\pm3663.07; 2.35\pm0.11, respectively)$ throughout southern Brazil (Figure 2).


Figure 2: Mean and standard error (n=4) of biological (modified from Martins et al., 2012) and chemoecological synthetic descriptors: richness, Shannon-Wiener diversity and abundance for phytobenthic communities from less impacted (LIA) and impacted (IA) areas.

The data yielded 4 principal components (PCs) that explained more than 50% of the total variability (Fig. 3). The first two PC explained approximately 27% of the total variation. The first PC has positive correlation with surrounding vegetation cover, sewage outfall distance,

occurrence of saponins, chlorophyll, lipids and terpenes and the higher abundances of Sargassum spp., Gelidium spp., Centroceras spp., Chaetomorpha spp. and Hypnea spp. This axis has negative loadings on percentage of urban area cover, total N, water surface chlorophyll and the occurrence of amino acids and the genus Ulva spp. This component was called land cover, which reinforce the correlation between that the urbanization processes, with soil sealing and the reduction of surrounding vegetation cover, and the impoverishment of the phytobenthic community structure and chemical composition of their constituent organisms. Furthermore, terpenes seem to be positively correlated with this axis and therefore with less impacted areas. Despite the other three main axis be related with, respectively, temperature changes observed within the sampling region and heterogeneities of each site, as those produced by topographic and hydrodynamics changes, the pattern observed in the parametric approach is corroborated with the multivariate approach. PERMANOVA highlight the significance of differences produced by the urban impacts (p<0.05), considering the community structure and chemical descriptors, isolated or in the same analyses, as illustrated in the Fig. 3.



Figure 3: Biplots of the principal components analysis (PCA) for phytobenthic community structure and chemical diversity from less impacted (gray) and impacted areas (bold).

4. DISCUSSION

Few authors have investigated the effects of urbanization on processes related to production and diversity of metabolites in seaweed communities. The literature provides evidence of the effects of single stressors, such as ultraviolet radiation, temperature and heavy metal contamination in seawater, on the production of secondary metabolites in specific populations (Amade andLemée, 1998; Fairhead et al., 2006; Pavia et al., 1997; Pavia and Brock, 2000; Toth and Pavia, 2000). For a holistic overview, we need to understand how factors that are known to cause changes in metabolite production combine with stressors, such as continental runoff and domestic sewage pollution, to alter the chemical composition of coastal marine communities. The rapid urbanization of Latin America coastlines provides insights into how altered light availability and pollutant concentrations may have affected coastal habitats that were urbanized long ago (Martins et al., 2012).

We found consistent significant reductions in the diversity and abundance of a suite of chemical compounds synthesized by phytobenthic communities when we compared coastlines within protected areas with those impacted by urbanization, both in the parametric and non-parametric analyses. The fall in richness and abundance of chlorophylls and carotenoids correlates with increases in the water turbidity due effluent discharge with high concentrations of dissolved organic and inorganic matter (Davies-Colley and Smith, 2001). This seaweed chlorophyll reduction mirrors the reduction in phytoplankton primary production recorded globally, but especially important in coastal areas near urbanized environments (Boyce et al., 2010). The toxic effect of ammonia observed at our urbanized study sites (Martins et al., 2012), may also impair metabolite synthesis (Ogawa, 1984), causing the observed reduction of these chemicals on coasts impacted by urbanization, as reinforced by PCA.

The qualitative and quantitative reduction of lipid compounds may be related to the reduction in physiological performance of species able to survive on urban shores. The combined environmental stressors in urban areas can cause physiological deterioration in seaweeds, reducing growth and community diversity (Dolbeth et al., 2007). It is noteworthy that there were more amino acids found in seaweeds collected at the impacted areas since 1) stress can trigger cellular repair processes that lead to amino acid synthesis and 2) urbanized environments have more dissolved nitrogen which may limit algal protein synthesis in oligotrophic waters (Lobban and Harison, 1997).

The richness, abundance and diversity of chemicals were consistently higher in samples from less impacted beaches when compared to samples from impacted beaches of the same municipality. Martins et al. (2012) found higher seaweed species richness and Shannon–Wiener diversity in the less impacted areas $(4.54 \pm 0.18 \text{ and } 1.06 \pm 0.04$, respectively) in relation to urbanized ones $(3.50 \pm 0.15 \text{ and } 0.85 \pm 0.04$, respectively). These authors

showed that at our urbanized study sites the beaches had >60% cover of *Ulva* spp. whereas marine protected areas had only 30% cover these green algae which are known to proliferate in environments with high nutrient concentrations or near sewage discharges (Littler and Murray, 1975; Merrill and Fletcher, 1991; Soltan et al., 2001). The seaweed biodiversity data of Martins et al. (2012) correlates with our seaweed chemical diversity dataset; a larger number of species, with potentially better physiological performance, results in an environment with greater diversity of chemical compounds. Here we show that marine protected areas can enhance the biodiversity of seaweeds and preserve a wider range of primary and secondary metabolites which may have biotechnological potential.

The consequences of reducing the richness and abundance of primary and secondary seaweeds metabolites will ramify through food webs potentially affecting fish stocks and food security. Santos et al. (2009) noted that *Chelonia mydas* turtles that inhabit urbanized environments had more skin tumors, than those feeding in more pristine environments. These authors attribute immunedeficiency in these animals to low nutritional quality provided by flora from degraded environments. The increase in the diversity and abundance of carotenoids that we observed within protected areas of coastline could strengthen the immune system of potential consumers as they are well known antioxidants. Our observed losses of chemical diversity represent degradation in the social and economic value of these environments (Barbier et al., 2008).

We recommend that efforts be made to create indices that can pinpoint the advantages gained by marine protection and improved coastal management, including the enhancement of chemical heterogeneity in ecosystems and their biotechnological potential. Knowledge of the impact of pollution on the structure of algae-dominated communities goes back several decades (Ballesteros et al., 2007) and the scientific community have no doubt that the marine environments are losing quickly biodiversity. However, in this paper, we propose the evaluation of additional perspective of these impacts, the seaweed chemical richness and abundance. This metabolic perspective, represent a simple and powerful tool to evaluate the conservation status of coastal environments, once the observed chemical patterns were unique to conditions of LIA or IA. Our results represent an important example in science when applied phycology meets traditional fields, as benthic ecology. These patterns represent strong arguments to increment coastal management discussions, improving conservation importance of high diversity areas, also suggesting the biotechnological potential these environments and organisms.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

Financial support was provided by Conselho Nacional de Desenvolvimento Científico e Tecnológico (CNPq 306917/2009-2 to PA Horta), INCT-RedeClima, Rebentos, Fundação de Amparo à Pesquisa do Estado de São Paulo (FAPESP-BIOTA), Coordenação de Aperfeiçoamento de Pessoal de Nível Superior (CAPES/PNPD02828/09-0 andCAPES/PNADB 2338000071/2010-61 to PA Horta) and SISBIOTA-MAR (CNPq 563276/2010-0 FAPESC 6308/2011-8 to SR Floeter).

REFERENCES

- Amade P, Lemée R (1998) Chemical defence of the Mediterranean alga Caulerpa taxifolia: Variations in caulerpenyne production. Aquat Toxicol 43:287-300
- Anderson MJ, Gorley RN, Clarke KR (2008). PERMANOVA+ for PRIMER: Guide to Software and Statistical Methods. Primer-e, Plymouth: 216.
- Ballesteros E, Torras X, Pinedo S, García M, Mangialajo L, Torres M (2007) A new methodology based on littoral community cartography dominated by macroalgae for the implementation of the European Water Framework Directive. Mar Pollut Bull 55:172-180
- Barbier EB, Koch EW, Silliman BR, Hacker SD, Wolanski E, Primavera J, Granek EF, Polasky S, Aswani S, Cramer LA, Stoms DM, Kennedy CJ, Bael D, Kappel CV, Perillo GME, Reed DJ (2008) Coastal ecosystem–based management with nonlinear ecological functions and values. Science 319:321
- Berchez FAS, Oliveira EC (1992) Temporal changes in the benthic marine flora of Baía de Santos, SP, Brazil, over the last four decades. In: Cordeiro Marino C, Azevedo MTP, Sant'Anna CL, Tomita NY, Plastino EM (Eds.). Algae and environment: a general approach. Sociedade Brasileira de Ficologia, São Paulo, pp. 120-131
- Bianco EM, Oliveira SQ, Rigotto C, Tonini ML, Guimarães TR, Bittencourt F, Gouvêa LP, Aresi C, Almeida MTR, Moritz MIG, Martins CDL, Scherner F, Carraro JL, Horta PA, Reginatto FH, Steindel M, Simões CMO, Schenkel EP (2013) Anti-Infective Potential of Marine Invertebrates and Seaweeds from the Brazilian Coast. Molecules 18:5761-5778

- Bickford D, Lohman DJ, Sodhi NS, Ng PKL, Meier R, Winker K, Ingram KK, Das I (2007) Cryptic species as a window on diversity and conservation. Trends Ecol Evol 22:148-155
- Blaxter M, Mann J, Chapman T, Thomas F, Whitton C, Floyd R, Abebe E (2005) Defining operational taxonomic units using DNA barcode data. Phil Trans R Soc B 360:1935-1943
- Boyce DG, Lewis MR, Worm B (2010) Global phytoplankton decline over the past century. Nature 466:591-596
- Cardozo KHM, Carvalho VM, Pinto E, Colepicolo P (2006) Fragmentation of mycosporine-like amino acids by hydrogen/deuterium exchange and electrospray ionisation tandem mass spectrometry. Rapid Commun. Mass Spectrom 20:253-258
- Cardozo KHM, Vessecchi R, Carvalho VM, Pinto E, Gates PJ, Colepicolo P, Galembeck SE, Lopes NP (2008) A theoretical and mass spectrometry study of the fragmentation of mycosporine-like amino acids. Int. J. Mass Spectrom 273:11-19
- Clarke, K.R., Warwick, R.M., 2001. Change in Marine Communities: An Approach to Statistical Analysis and Interpretation, 2nd edn. PRIMER-E, Plymouth Marine Laboratory, Plymouth, UK. 172 pp.
- Cronin G, Hay ME (1996) Effects of light and nutrient availability on the growth, secondary chemistry, and resistance to herbivory of two brown seaweeds. Oikos 77:93-106
- Cunha PR, Aragão PJ, Salvador RM (2008) Saneamento em Santa Catarina. In: Aragão PJ (Ed.) Associação Brasileira de Engenharia Sanitária e Ambiental seção Santa Catarina. Capítulo Nacional da AIDIS, Santa Catarina.
- Davies-Colley RJ, Smith DG (2001) Turbidity suspended sediment, and water clarity: a review. J. Am. Water Res Assoc 37:1085-1101
- De Paula JC, Pedrini AG, Pinheiro MD, Pereira RC, Teixeira VL (2001) Chemical similarity between the brown algae *Dictyota cervicornis* and *D. pardalis* (Dictyotales, Phaeophyta). Biochem Syst Ecol 29:425-427
- Dolbeth M, Cardoso PG, Ferreira SM, Verdelhos T, Raffaelli D, Pardal MA (2007) Anthropogenic and natural disturbance effects on a macrobenthic estuarine community over a 10-year period. Mar Pollut Bull 54:576-585
- Fairhead VA, Amsler CD, Mcclintock JB, Baker BJ (2006) Lack of defense or phlorotannin induction by UV radiation or mesmograzers in *Desmarestia anceps* and *D. menziensii* (Phaeophyceae). J Phycol 42:1174-1183

- Feldman, G. C., C. R. McClain, Ocean Color Web, MODIS-Aqua Reprocessing V2012.0, NASA Goddard Space Flight Center. Eds. Kuring, N., Bailey, S. W. Access February/2013. http://oceancolor.gsfc.nasa.gov/.
- Gruber N (2011) Warming up, turning sour, losing breath: ocean biogeochemistry under global change. Phil Trans R Soc A 369:1980-1996
- Hall-Spencer JM, Rodolfo-Metalpa R, Martin S, Ransome E, Fine M, Turner SM, Rowley SJ, Tedesco D, Buia MC (2008) Volcanic carbon dioxide vents reveal ecosystem effects of ocean acidification. Nature 454:96-99
- Halpern BS, Walbridge S, Selkoe KA, Kappel CV, Micheli F, D'Agrosa C, Bruno JF, Casey KS, Ebert C, Fox HE, Fujita R, Heinemann D, Lenihan HS, Madin EMP, Perry MT, Selig ER, Spalding M, Steneck R, Watson R (2008) A Global Map of Human Impact on Marine Ecosystems. Science 319:948-952
- Hay ME, Fenical W (1988) Marine plant-herbivore interactions: the ecology of chemical defense. Annu Rev Ecol Evolut Syst 19:111-145
- Heethoff M, Laumann M, Weigmann G, Raspotnig G (2011) Integrative taxonomy: Combining morphological, molecular and chemical data for species delineation in the parthenogenetic *Trhypochthonius tectorum* complex (Acari, Oribatida, Trhypochthoniidae). Front Zool 8:2
- Hill MO (1973) Diversity and evenness: A unifying notation and its consequences. Ecology 54:427-432
- Hill TCJ, Walsh KA, Harris JA, Moffett BF (2003) Using ecological diversity measures with bacterial communities. FEMS Microbiol Ecol 43:1-11
- Jaenicke L (1977) Sex hormones of brown algae. Naturwissenschaften 64:69-75
- Juanes JA, Guinda X, Puente A, Revilla JA (2008) Macroalgae, a suitable indicator of the ecological status of coastal rocky communities in the NE Atlantic. Ecol Indic 8:351-359
- Kelecom A, Teixeira VL (1986) Diterpenes of marine brown algae of the family Dictyotaceae: Their possible role as defense compounds and their use in chemotaxonomy. Sci Total Environ 58:109-115
- Kelecom A, Teixeira VL, Pitombo LF (1991) Quimiotaxonomia de Dictyotales (Phaeophyta) 6. Da sinonímia entre as algas pardas Dictyota dentata e Dictyota mertensii. Na. ABQ 40:67-70

- Kohler KE, Gill SM (2006) Coral Point Count with Excel extensions (CPCe): a visual basic program for the determination of coral and substrate coverage using random point count methodology. Comput Geosci 32:1259–1269
- Littler MM, Murray SN (1975) Impact of sewage on the distribution, abundance, and community structure of rocky intertidal macroorganisms. Mar Biol 30:277-291
- Lobban CS, Harrison PJ (1997) Seaweeds ecology and physiology. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge
- López-Figueroa F, Niell FX (1990) Effects of light quality on chlorophyll and biliprotein accumulation in seaweeds. Mar Biol 104:321-327
- Lubchenco J, Olson AM, Brubaker LB, Carpenter SR, Holland MM, Hubbell SP, Levin SA, Macmahon JA, Matson PA, Melillo JM, Mooney HA, Peterson CH, Pulliam HR, Real LA, Regal PJ, Risser PG (1991) The sustainable biosphere initiative: an ecological research agenda. Ecology 72:371-412
- Magurran AE (1988) Ecological diversity and its measurement. Princeton University Press, Princeton, New Jersey
- Magurran AE (2004) Measuring biological diversity. Blackwell Publishing, Oxford
- Margalef R (1982) Ecologia. Omega, Barcelona
- Martins CDL, Arantes N, Faveri C, Batista MB, Oliveira EC, Pagliosa PR, Fonseca AL, Nunes JMC, Chow F, Pereira SB, Horta PA (2012) The impact of coastal urbanization on the structure of phytobenthic communities in southern Brazil. Mar Pollut Bull 64:772-778
- Mcintire CD, Tinsley IJ, Lowry RR (1969) Fatty acids in lotic periphyton: another measure of community structure. J Phycol 5:26-32
- Merrill J, Fletcher R (1991) Green tides cause major economic burden in Venice Lagoon, Italy. Appl Phycol Forum 8:1-3
- Norris JN, Fenical W (1986) Natural products chemistry in benthic marine algae: uses in ecology and systematics. In: Littler MM, Littler DS (eds) Ecological field methods, vol 4. Handbook of phycological methods. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge
- Ogawa H (1984) Effects of treated municipal wastewater on the early development of sargassaceous plants. Hydrobiologia 116/117:389-392
- Orfanidis S, Panayotidis P, Stamatis N (2003) An insight to the ecological evaluation index (EEI). Ecol Indic 3:27-33
- Paul VJ, Hay ME (1986) Seaweed susceptibility to herbivory: chemical and morphological correlates. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 33:255-264

- Pavia H, Brock E (2000) Extrinsic factors influencing phlorotannin production in the brown alga Ascophyllum nodosum. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 193:285-294
- Pavia H, Cervin G, Lindgren A, Aberg P (1997) Effects of UV-B radiation and simulated herbivory on phlorotannins in the brown algae *Ascophyllum nodosum*. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 157:139-146
- Peckol P, Krane JM, Yates JL (1996) Interactive effects of inducible defense and resource availability on phlorotannins in the North Atlantic brown algae *Fucus vesiculosus*. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 138:209-217
- Pereira MD, Schettini CAF, Omachi CY (2009) Caracterização de feições oceanográficas na plataforma de Santa Catarina através de imagens orbitais. Rev Bras Geof 27:81-93
- Ragan MA, Glombitza KW (1986) Phlorotannins, brown algal polyphenols. Prog Phycol Res 4:129-241
- Renaud PE, Hay ME, Schmitt TM (1990) Interactions of plant stress and herbivory: Intraespecific variation in the susceptibility of a palatable versus unpalatable seaweed to sea urchin grazing. Oecologia 82:217-226
- Sanderson EW, Jaiteh M, Levy MA, Redford KH, Wannebo AV, Woolmer G (2003) The human footprint and the last of the wild. BioScience 52:891-904
- Santos RG, Martins AS, Torezani E, Baptistotte C, Farias JN, Horta PA, Wor TM, Balazs GH (2009) Relationship between fibropapillomatosis and environmental quality: a case study with *Chelonia mydas* in the southwestern Atlantic. Dis Aquat Org 89:87-95
- Scherner F, Horta PA, Oliveira, EC, Simonassi JC, Hall-Spencer J, Chow F, Nunes, JM, Pereira SB (2013a) Coastal urbanization leads to remarkable seaweed species loss and community shifts along the SW Atlantic. Mar Pollut Bull 76: 106-115
- Scherner F, Ventura R, Barufi JB, Horta PA (2013b) Salinity critical threshold values for photosynthesis of two cosmopolitan seaweed species: providing baselines for potential shifts on seaweed assemblages. Mar Environ Res 91: 14-25
- Schmidt EC, Santos RW, Faveri C, Horta PA, Martins PR, Latini A, Ramlov F, Maraschin M, Bouzon ZL (2012) Response of the agarophyte Gelidium floridanum after in vitro exposure to ultraviolet radiation B: changes in ultrastructure, pigments, and antioxidant systems. J Appl Phycol 24:400

- Soltan D, Verlaque M, Boudouresque CF, Fracour P (2001) Changes in macroalgal communities in the vicinity of a Mediterranean sewage outfall after the setting up of treatment plant. Mar Pollut Bull 42:59-70
- Toth G, Pavia H (2000) Lack of phlorotannin induction in the brown seaweed *Ascophyllum nodosum* in response to increased copper concentrations. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 192:119-126
- Turra A, Cróquer A, Carranza A, Mansilla A, Areces A, Werlinger C, Bayón C, Nassar C, Plastino E, Schwindt E, Scarabino F, Ho F, Figueroa FL, Berchez F, Hall-Spencer J, Soto L, Buckeridge MS, Copertino M, Széchy MT, Ghilardi-Lopes N, Horta P, Coutinho R, Fraschetti S, Leão Z (2013) Global environmental changes: setting priorities for Latin American coastal habitats. Glob Chang Biol 19:1965-1969
- Vitousek PM, Mooney HA, Lubchenco J, Melillo JM (1997) Human domination of earth's ecosystems. Science 277:494-499
- Waksmundzka-Hajnos M, Sherma J, Kowalska T (2008) Thin layer chromatography in phytochemistry. CRC Press, Boca Raton
- Whittaker RH (1972) Evolution and measurement of species diversity. Taxon 21:213-251
- Worm B, Barbier EB, Beaumont N, Duffy JE, Folke C, Halpern BS, Jackson JBC, Lotze HK, Micheli F, Palumbi SR, Sala E, Selkoe KA, Stachowicz JJ, Watson R (2006) Impacts of biodiversity loss on ocean ecosystem services. Science 314:787-790
- Wylie CR, Paul VJ (1988) Feeding preferences of the surgeonfish Zebrasoma flavescens in relation to chemical defenses of tropical algae. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 45:23-32
- Yates JL, Peckol P (1993) Effects of nutrient availability and herbivory on polyphenolics in the seaweed *Fucus vesiculosos*. Ecology 74:1757

Table S1: List of species and their functional group classification ("FL" for filamentous, "CO" for corticated terete and "CA" for calcareous articulated) sampled at Fernando de Noronha (FN), Atol das Rocas (RO), Natal (RN), Tamandaré (PE), Maragogi (AL), Salvador (BA), Guarapari (ES), Arraial do Cabo (RJ), Ilhabela (SP) and Florianópolis (SC), which were aggregated into 3 regions: extreme tropical (ET), tropical (TR) and warm temperate (WT). Total biomass is shown as mg per 0.01 m².

		FT		TR				WT			
		TN	PO	PN	PF	AT 1	RA DA	FS	PT	SP	50
Phodophyte		1.0	RU	KI	112	AL	DA.	20	KJ		30
Acrochastium on Nägeli	EI.	0.01	0.001	0	0	0	0	0	0.06	0	0
Anigothammins on Faldmann-Marouer	FT	0	0.001	0.001	ő	ŏ	ŏ	ŏ	0.00	ő	ŏ
Aglaothamnion Blinnowi (Howa) Anonte		, v		0.001					, v		×
Ballantine & IN Norris	FI.	0	0	0	0.003	0	0	0	0	0	0
Amphirog sp. I.V. Lamouroux	CA	3.86	62.08	1.63	552.27	409 36	0	101.00	322.80	63.04	47.63
Anotzickium tenue (Okamura) Baldock	FI	0	0		0	0	ő	0	0.01	0	0
Anotrickium verii (Okamura) Baldock	TT I	ŏ	ň	ň	ň	ň	ň	ň	0.01	ň	0.02
A snaragonsis taxiformis (Delile) Trevisan de	12	Ň		, v					, v		0.02
Saint-Leon	FL	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.02	2.73	0.06
Botryocladia occidentalis (Borgesen) Kylin	CO	0	0	0.01	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Bryothamnion triquetrum (S.G.Gmelin)											-
MAHowe	CO	0	0.14	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Centroceras sp. Kützing	FL	0.001	0	0	0	0	0	0.003	0.004	0.28	0
Centroceras clavulatum (C. Agardh) Montagne	FL	2.70	0	0	0	0	0	0	6.59	0	0.001
Ceramium sp. Roth	FL	0.11	0.001	0.001	0	0.002	0	0	0.41	0.33	0
Ceramium comptum Borgesen	FL	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.01	0	0
Ceramium dawsonii A. B. Joly	FL	0	0	0	0	0.001	0	0	0	0	0
Ceramium diaphanum (Lightfoot) Roth	FL	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.01	0	0
Ceramium tenerrimum (G. Martens) Okamura	FL	0	0	0	0	0.001	0	0	0.01	0	0
Champia sp. Desvaux, 1809	CO	0.001	0	0	0	0.09	0	0.07	0	0.14	0
Champia minuscula A. B. Joly & Ugadim	CO	0	0	0	0	0.16	0	0	0.16	0	0.04
Ceratodictyon variabile (J. Agardh) R. E. Norris	CO	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1.19
Cheilosporum sp. (Decaisne) Zanardini	CA	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.99	0	0	0
Chondracanthus acicularis (Roth) Frederico	CO	0	0	0	0	0	0	4.97	3.10	3.74	0.05
Chondria polyrhizaF. S. Collins & Hervey	CO	0	65.51	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Chondrig sp. C. Agardh	co	0	0.01	0	0	0.06	0	0	0.03	0	0
Digenea simplex (Wulfen) C. Agardh	co	0	42.63	0	0	7.01	0	0	0	0	0
Erythrocladia sp. Rosenvinge	FL.	0	0.001	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Erythrotrichia sp. Areschoug	FL	0	0.001	0	0	ō	ō	0	0.08	ō	0.02
Gelidiella acerosa (Forsskal) Feldmann & G.											
Hamel	CO	0	2.89	0	34.13	8.84	0	1.51	0	0.04	0
Gelidiella sp. Feldmann & G.Hamel	CO	0	0.52	0.56	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Gelidiopsissp. F. Schmitz	CO	0	0	0.06	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Gelidium americanum (W. R. Taylor) Santelices	CO	0	0.004	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Gelidium crinale (Hare ex Turner) Gaillon	CO	0.59	11.18	4.09	18.21	11.91	26.70	8.20	5.23	1.24	1.15
Gelidium floridanum W.R. Taylor	CO	0	0	1.51	17.40	14.00	0	5.53	0	0	0.01
Gelidium pusillum (Stackhouse) Le Jolis	CO	0.01	1.58	1.21	0.11	3.11	0.18	14.54	0.09	0.19	0
Gelidium sp. J. V. Lamouroux	CO	1.25	0.01	0	0.001	0	0.69	0	0	0	0
Herposiphonia sp. Nägeli	FL	0	0	0	0	0.001	0	0	0.06	0	0
Herposiphonia secunda (C. Agardh) Ambronn	FL	0	0	0.01	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Heterosiphonia sp. Montagne	FL	0	0	0	0	0.001	0	0	0.01	0	0
Heterosiphonia crispella (C. Agardh) M. J.											
Wynne	FL	0	0	0.001	0	0.001	0	0	0.004	0	0
Hypnea spinella (C. Agardh) Kützing	CO	0	0.66	0.33	9.17	24.82	0	0	9.83	0.56	0.78
Hypnea musciformis (Wulfen) J. V. Lamouroux	CO	0.001	0.19	0	3.17	1.06	0	0	0	4.41	0
Hypnea volubilis Searles	CO	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.03	0	0
Hypoglossum hypoglossoides (Stackhouse) F.S.											
Collins & Hervey	co	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.08	0	0
Jania sp. J. V. Lamouroux	CA.	0	62.08	0.16	552.27	1.09	0	0	20.90	63.04	29.25
Jania adhaerens J. V. Lamouroux	CA	0	61.21	0	0	360.40	0	0	0	0	0
Jania capillacea Harvey	CA	0	38.98	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Jania subulata (Ellis & Solander) Sonder	CA	0	0.001	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Jania verrucosa J. V. Lamouroux	CA	0	6	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Jania prolifera A. B. Joly	CA	0	0.04	2.72	181.29	45.64	0.22	43.38	0	86.92	0
Laurencia sp. J. V. Lamouroux	CO	0.20	0	0.32	0	3.25	0	0	0	0.02	0
Laurencia oliveirana Yoneshigue	co	0	0	0.01	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Lomentaria corallicola Borgesen	CO	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.02	0	0.001
Neosiphonia sp. MS.Kim & IK Lee	FL	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.003	0	0	0
Neosiphonia terulacea (Suhr ex J. Agardh)	777		~					2.02	0.01	~	~
5.m. Guimafães & M. I.Fujii	FL.	0	0	0	0	0	0	2.97	0.01	0	0

Nitophyllum adhaerens M. J. Wynne	co	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.01	0	0
Peyssonnella sp. Decaisne	CO	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	2.28	0	0
Plocamium brasiliense (Greville) M. A. Howe											
& W.R. Taylor	FL.		0	0	0		0	0	0.00	0.21	0
Polysipnoniasp. Greville	FL.	1.15	0.001	0.001	0	0.001	0	0	0.01	1.07	0
Polysiphonia decussata Hollenberg	FL	0	0	0	0	0.001	0	0	0	0	0
Polysiphonia howei Hollenberg	FL	0	0	0	0	0.001	0	0	0	0	0
Polysiphonia subtilissima Montagne Pterocladiella sanctarum (Feldmann & Hamel)	FL	0	0.001	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Santelices	CO	0	0.28	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Spyriala Aypholaes (Bory de Saint-Vincent) Papenfuss	FL	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1.94	0	0
Stylonema alsiali (Zanardini) K. M. Drew	FL	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.01	0	0
Wrangelia argus (Montagne) Montagne	FL	0	0	1.34	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Chlorophyta											
Bryopsis sp. J. V. Lamouroux	FL	0	0.001	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Bryopsis pennata J. V. Lamouroux	FL.	0	0	0	0	0	0	Ō	0.003	ō	0.001
Bruggsis niumosa (Hudson) C. Agardh	FT.	0	ő	ő	0	0	ő	ő	0	ő	0.001
Caulerna sp. I.V. Lamouroux	00	0		ő	641	0.02		0.003	0.001		0
Caulerna fastigiata Montame	c0	i i	ő	ő	0	0.001	ő	0	0		ő
Caulerna mericana Sonder ex Kiitzing	čõ	ň	0.88	ŏ	ŏ	0.001	ŏ	ŏ	ň	ŏ	ŏ
Caulerna verticiliata I A gardh	co	ň	0.12	0.18	ŏ	ŏ	ŏ	ň	ň	ŏ	ő
Caulerpella amhima (Okamura) Prud'homme	00	, v	0.12	0.10					, v	•	•
van Reine & Lokhorst	00	0	1.28	0.001	0	0	0	0	0.58	0.02	0
Chastowarning enirglis Okamura	c0	ň	0.08	0.001	ŏ	ŏ	ň	ň	0.00	0.02	ŏ
Cladenhorgen Kütting	ET .	0.11	2.22	ŏ	0.001	0.10	0.70	0.41	0.01	0.62	0.02
Cladenhere verschunde (Limpeus) Heele	71	0.11		Ň	0.001	0.10	0.70	0.41	0.01	0.10	0.05
Cladophora tagaounda (Litiliaeus) Hoek	TL.	l õ		Ň					0.01	0.10	0.11
Cadium en Staskhausa	20	Ň	Ň	Ň	Ň	Ň	Ň	Ň	Ň	0.12	0.11
Coulum sp. Stackhouse		0.10	0.00							0.15	
Der besta marina (Lyngpye) Solter	FL	0.19	0.28		100.07	104 77			11.11		
Hallmeaa sp. J. V. Lamouroux	CA			0	100.07	104.75	0	0		0	
Microdiction sp. Decaisne	00	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.50	0	0
Ulva sp. Linnaeus	00	0	0	0	0	0	0.73	0	0.03	0.18	0
Ulva flexuosa Wulten	CO	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.09	0.03	0
Valonia sp. C. Agardh	CO	0	3.05	0	0	0.001	0	0	0	0.44	0
Phaeophycea											
Canistrocarpus cervicomis (Kutzing) De Paula	~~										
& De Clerck	co	4.05	1.80	40.70	0	1.07	0.55	11.42	0.45	0.29	3.20
Davia & Da Classic	00		0	6.00	0		0	0	2.10		0
Distructure delicatula I V I amouroux	20	, i	50	11.04	1.44				3.10		
Distropteris deskalud 3. V. Lamouroux	~~			0.44	1.77						
Dictyoptens justify. V Lamouroux	~~		0.22	0.44					0.01		
Dictyopteris plaglogramma (Montagne) vickets	00		0.55	0.22		0.001		0.02			
Dictyopteris sp. J.V.Lamouroux	00	0.09	0.00	0.57		0.001		0.05		0.11	
Dictyota sp. J. V. Lamouroux	00				0.00		0	9.55			
Dictyota mertensii (Martius) Kutzing	00	0	0.38	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Dictyota pulchella Homig & Schnetter		0	1.5	0.03	0.15	0	0	0	0	0	0
Ectocarpus sp. Lyngbye	FL	0	0.05	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Feldmannia mitchelliae (Harvey) HS.Kim	FL.	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.001	0
Lewingia sp. Kylin	CO	0	8.48	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Lobophora variegata (J. V. Lamouroux)	~~										
womerstey ex E. C.Oliveira	00	0.11	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Looopnora sp. J. Agardh	CO	0	0.58	0	0		0	, o	0	0.06	0.27
Paaina sp. Adanson	00	0.02	0.01	0	0	0.08	0	0	0	0.14	0.58
Sargassum sp. C. Agardh		0	0.10	0.02	0	0	0	1.02	0	5.42	10.63
Spnacelaria sp. Lyngbye	FL.	4.18	0.67	0.001	0	0	0	0.68	8.49	0	0
Sphacelaria rigidula Kützing	FĹ.	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.001
Sphacelaria tribuloides Meneghini	FL	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.001	0

CAPÍTULO 2

Macroecological drivers of algal turf assemblages of the Southwestern Atlantic

(Em revisão no periódico *Marine Ecology Progress Series*) Formatação de acordo com as exigências da revista

MARTINS, C.D.L.; LONGO, G.O.; AUED, A.W.; SISSINI, M.N.; GIEHL, E.L.H.; LUCENA, L.A.F.; SCHMITZ, C.; FERREIRA, C.E.L.; FLOETER, S.R.; HORTA, P.A. (*no prelo*) Macroecological drivers of algal turf assemblages of the Southwestern Atlantic.

MACROECOLOGICAL DRIVERS OF ALGAL TURF ASSEMBLAGES OF THE SOUTHWESTERN ATLANTIC

Martins, C.D.L.^{1,2,*}; Longo, G.O.^{1,3,4}; Aued, A.W.^{1,4,5};Sissini, M.N.^{1,2}; Giehl, E.L.H.¹; Lucena, L.A.F.²; Schmitz, C.²; Ferreira, C.E.L.⁶; Floeter, S.R.^{1,3}; Horta, P.A.^{1,2}

1 Programa de Pós-Graduação em Ecologia, Universidade Federal de Santa Catarina, Florianópolis, Brazil

2 Laboratório de Ficologia, Departamento de Botânica, Universidade Federal de Santa Catarina, Florianópolis, Brazil

3 Laboratório de Biogeografia e Macroecologia Marinha, Departamento de Ecologia e Zoologia, Universidade Federal de Santa Catarina, Florianópolis, Brazil

4Marine Ecology Lab, Departmento de Oceanografia e Limnologia,

Universidade Federal do Rio Grande do Norte, Natal, Brazil

5Laboratório deEcologia de Ambientes Recifais, Departamento de Ecologia e Zoologia, Universidade Federal de Santa Catarina, Florianópolis, Brazil

CLaboratória da Esalaria e Canamarão da Ambientas Dasifeia

6 Laboratório de Ecologia e Conservação de Ambientes Recifais,

Universidade Federal Fluminense, Niterói, Brazil

*Corresponding author:

Department of Botany / Federal University of Santa Catarina - Florianópolis - Brazil

+55 48 37218541

E-mail: cintiadlmartins@hotmail.com

ABSTRACT

Turf algae assemblages are among the main constituents of tropical and warm temperate benthic communities. Despite such broad distribution, the macroecological drivers of local and regional turf algae composition are still poorly understood. Herein we described the composition and abundance of turf assemblages from coastal and oceanic reefs across a latitudinal gradient of 4000 Km of coastline in the southwestern Atlantic and assessed the role of potential drivers of distribution across regional and local scales. We recorded 102 taxa of macroalgae across all turf assemblages. Nine species, all belonging to calcareous articulated algae, made up 83% of the total biomass of all sampled sites. This supports the assumption that minimum and maximum sea surface temperature (SST) isotherms may be important for determining the composition of macroalgae assemblages. Turf biomass was greater in the tropical region and correlated positively with high photosynthetically active radiation and SST values. The most plausible explanation for this pattern of abundance combines ecophysiological behavior with biotic interactions, as the dominant species utilize physical or chemical strategies to avoid herbivory, which is potentially higher in tropical environments. Herbivory, traditionally regarded as a local ecological factor, coupled with temperature and irradiance, seem to be key drivers of turf composition and community structure.

Key Words: Epilithic algal matrix, Latitudinal pattern, Richness, Abundance

1. INTRODUCTION

Biodiversity-based experimental or observational research has among their main challenges scaling-up efforts (Naeem 2006). Expanding scales demand enhanced number and quality of robust characterization of natural processes that will contribute to our understanding about evolutionary and macroecological drivers that shape ecological or biogeographical patterns (Evans et al. 2005). This acknowledgement sustains arguments such as those related with the proposition of Large Marine Ecosystems (LME), which are utilized to foster coastal management and conservation initiatives (Spalding et al. 2007). However, identification of these environmental drivers that construct the community composition and structure of different ecosystems in regional scales is still missing.

Patterns of distribution are among the main debated topics in terms of causal factors and ecological drivers. Despite the classic global diversity gradient of high species richness in low latitudes (Willig et al. 2003, Hillebrand 2004), for many marine groups, such as macroalgae, mid-latitude areas present peaks of species richness (Chaudhary et al. 2016). The role of bottom-up and top-down stressors influencing the composition and structure of benthic communities demand more arguments and further discussions.

Sea temperature (ST) is an important macroecological driver, recognized as a predictor of global distribution of macroalgae and as the main abiotic factor that directly relates to geographic boundaries of macroalgae species. Many marine plants can tolerate variable sea temperature, and cooling or heating will influence life cycle, reproduction, and processes related with settlement and development(Van Den Hoek 1982, Lüning 1990, De Faveri 2015). Moreover, dissolved inorganic nutrients (DINs), which often times are influenced by local drivers (Scherner at al. 2012, 2013, De Faveri 2015), also determine distribution on a global scale. Nitrogen and phosphate can regulate macroalgae survival, growth, and reproduction (Steneck et al. 2002, Gordillo 2012). Rivers and upwelling zones represent sources of these nutrients, but extreme concentrations can limit macroalgal development (Gao et al. 2012; Tait & Schiel 2013), reducing richness (Kautsky et al. 1986, Borum & Sand-Jensen 1996, Martins et al. 2012). Along with irradiance, these three factors represent the main abiotic drivers responsible for structuring primary producer's assemblages in subtidal zones, driving occurrence and abundance of species. Photosynthetically active radiation (PAR), which is determined by radiation intensity, water transparency and depth, is a key limiting factor for macroalgae photosynthesis (Graham et al. 2009, Hanelt & Figueroa 2012, Martínez et al. 2012), and is listed among the main drivers of latitudinal or vertical gradients (Eggert 2012). PAR and sea temperature reach high values in lower latitudes. However, local anthropogenic activities can influence all these factors. Cities and power station effluents produce warmer plumes, as well as reducing PAR in the benthos related to water turbidity, or enhancing nutrient concentration caused by sewage release.

Nevertheless, differences in the structure of macroalgae communities may also result from variations in the kind and intensity of interspecific biological interactions occurring in different locations. At low latitudes, biological interactions, such as competition for substrate as well as herbivory pressure, are hypothesized to be relatively more important than physical/chemical drivers, influencing large-scale diversity gradients (Pianka 1966, Wiens & Donoghue 2004). On coral reefs, for example, it is well documented that disturbance by herbivores can control benthic algal community structure (Lewis & Wainwright 1985). Furthermore, biomass and species richness of herbivorous fishes tend to be higher in the tropics (Floeter et al. 2005), and grazing reduces the biomass of macroalgae (Burkepile & Hay 2008, Mumby 2009). Nevertheless, high herbivory alone does not prevent algal growth when nutrients, SST or PAR are high, and the opposite is also true. Another effect of anthropogenic activities on macroalgal communities occurs indirectly by selective or unselective fisheries. In the first case, suppression or even the local extinction of carnivorous species results in a cascade effect that locally increases herbivory rates. In the second case, suppression of fish stocks reduces total fish biomass, reducing herbivory and thus top-down regulation of macroalgal communities(Carpenter et al. 1985, Steneck 1998, Daskalov 2002).Consequently, we can state that the distribution and abundance of macroalgae communities are shaped through a combination of bottom-up control, mainly represented by temperature, irradiance and nutrient availability, and top-down control, which biologically reduces algal biomass (Littler et al. 2006).

Among macroalgal assemblage community structure, the apparently ephemeral turf algal are widespread and ecologically essential, whose importance have been increasingly recognized in regards to processes related to global changes (Harris et al. 2015). While canopy-forming species are organized on the scale of cm to m, populations that compose algal turf formations structure their assemblages in scales of mm to cm. Algae turfs are sparse- to thick mats of diminutive and juvenile algae less than 2 cm high and have major ecological functions, contributing up to 80% of primary production in reef environments (Adey & Steneck 1985) and fixing

substantial amounts of nitrogen (Williams & Carpenter 1997, 1998. Algal turfs are the main feeding substratum for several reef organisms, especially herbivorous and detritivorous fish species (Wilson et al. 2003, Ferreira & Goncalves 2006, Bonaldo & Bellwood 2008). Previous studies have demonstrated that algal turfs can have strong effects on the distribution of mesofaunal organisms that live in the turf matrix (Kelaher et al. 2001), providing protection from dislocation due to wave action and restricting the variability of temperature on the shore (Kelaher et al. 2001, Bulleri & Benedetti-Cecchi 2006). The habitat structure provided by turf can also act as a filter to larvae, swimming or drifting adults, and provide a refuge from predation by large mobile predators such as fishes (Coull & Wells 1983). Together, these components form an epilithic algal matrix (EAM), a ubiquitous feature of coral reefs, which often occupies more benthic space than corals and conspicuous macroalgae (Wismer et al. 2009). Compared with other benthic groups, turf-forming species grow faster (Littler et al. 2006), occupy vacant spaces more quickly (Airoldi 1998) and are less vulnerable to physical stress (Cheroske et al. 2000). This means that with increasing disturbance, algal biomass and canopy height would be reduced and shifted to fast-growing algal turfs (Littler et al. 1983, Steneck & Dethier 1994). Experimental approaches reveal that the impacts caused by synergistic effects of climate change (elevated carbon dioxide and subsequent ocean acidification) and elevated nutrients can interact with each other and increase the abundance of turf-forming algae. This highlights the importance of these assemblages in the future, under a scenario of acidified oceans combined with coastal pollution (Russel et al. 2009).

Algal turfs represent ubiquitous assemblages facilitating standardized evaluations of the benthic environment and discussion of macroecological drivers in a large-scale perspective. Considering the tropical and warm temperate affinities identified in the southwestern Atlantic coast (Horta et al. 2001), this region stands out as promising area to test the hypothesis that richness of primary producers is higher in intermediary values of temperature, combined with drivers influenced by local stressors such as PAR and DIN. We also expect that, as a dip in a fractal dimension of community structure, the biogeographical pattern described by entire community must be present in turf assemblages. Therefore, herein we describe the composition and structure of turf algal assemblages of the southwestern Atlantic considering a sampling effort representing more than 6,000 km of coast line.

2. METHODS AND MATERIALS

2.1 Study region and data collection

Algal turfs were sampled in 10 reef sites along 4000 Km of coast line in the southwestern Atlantic, from January 2012 to August 2013, through total scraping of 110 haphazardly placed quadrats (0.01 m² each) (Table 1). These sites were aggregated into 3 regions, based on the latitudinal proximity among them: three sites represented the extreme tropical region (ET), including two oceanic islands, four sites represented the tropical region (TR), while three represented the warm temperate region (WT). For sample collections, turf was defined as distinct mats of low-growing algae <5 cm canopy height. The coordinates from each sampling site were taken thereafter from GoogleEarth® (version 7.1.2.2041). Environmental factors were also evaluated from each site: (1) annual mean, minimum and maximum values of sea surface temperature (SST), (2) photosynthetically active radiation (PAR), (3) Chlorophyll a, (4) oxygen, (5) pH, (6) nitrate, (7) phosphate and (8) salinity were extracted from MODIS Aqua Ocean Level-3 standard mapped archive products (Feldman & McClain 2012), produced and distributed by the NASA Goddard Space Flight Center's Ocean Data Processing System (ODPS) (data from 2003 to 2013); (9) means, minimum and maximum depths of sampling were taken in situ; and (10) distance of each site from the coastline was calculated using satellite images taken from GoogleEarth®.

In laboratory, samples were washed with seawater to remove sand and epifauna from macroalgae thalli and with ammonium formiate to remove salts. Samples were examined using an Olympus CX31 binocular microscope to identify taxa to the lowest functional taxonomic level (usually species). All identified species belonging to the same sample were dried separately at 38° C ($\pm 2^{\circ}$ C) for 24 hours to determine dry weight through an analytical balance (model FA2104N, Bioprecisa).

2.2 Data analysis

For descriptive results, all identified species were classified within functional groups, according to Steneck and Dethier (1994). Three major groups of turf-forming algae were recognized: (1) "filamentous" (FL), including uniseriate, multiseriate, lightly corticated or polysiphonous filamentous algae; (2) "corticated terete" (CO), including branched, upright, extensively corticated, fleshy to wiry algae; and (3) "calcareous articulated" (CA), consisting of calcified, articulated algae. Although algae with other morphologies, such as foliose, generally represent < 5% of the turf cover, we also consider them in our work.

Initially the relationships between species richness and total biomass with potential explanatory variables were explored using bivariate plots. In both cases, mean SST, nitrate, PAR, mean depth, coastal distance and classification by three regions were considered as potential predictors. All other variables were removed after a preliminary round of analyses as they were redundant with the information contained in this subset of variables. Next, species richness and total biomass were modeled with generalized linear models (GLM). Species richness was best modeled using the Poisson distribution (against normal and negative binomial distribution) and total biomass using the Gamma distribution with logarithmic link function (against normal distribution). In each case, the set of candidate explanatory variables model simplification was carried out using Akaike Information Criterion (AIC).

To test for effects of environmental variables on species biomass and composition, we used a model-based approach. First, we modelled the species matrix solely based on site effects to be able to represent the main differences in biomass and composition between sites (pure latent variable model). This approach is known as model-based ordination and resulted in an ordination biplot scaled for both species and sites (Hui et al. 2015). We then assessed the importance of mean SST, nitrate, PAR, mean depth, coastal distance and classification in three regions as potential drivers of changes on species biomass and composition between sites with a correlated response GLM (Hui et al. 2015, Warton et al. 2015). Because of the number of environmental variables we assessed, we kept only species occurring in at least seven sites in this analysis. The biomass of each species was modelled as a function of the predictors, with site effects estimated as random. We tested the fit of such model using three distributions for species biomass: the log-normal, gamma and Tweedie distribution, with the Tweedie distribution showing a better fit to the data. Model parameters were fit using a Bayesian approach and highest posterior densities used to infer effects of environmental variables on the biomass of each species and were used to construct caterpillar plots. Pure latent variable model and correlated response GLM were calculated using the Boral package (Hui et al. 2015) in R 3.3.2 (R Core Team 2016).

3. RESULTS

The extreme tropical province was characterized by higher irradiance and water temperature (both minimum and maximum values), when compared to tropical and warm temperate regions. The sampling depths ranged from 1 to 18 meters among extreme tropical sites, from 1 to 16 meters among

tropical and from 3 to 11 among warm temperate ones. The distances of sampling sites from the nearest point on the coastline were 7, 360 and 510 kilometers in the extreme tropical region, the last two corresponding to oceanic islands. Among tropical sites this distance ranged from 0 to 7 kilometers and among warm temperate sites it ranged from 0 to 4 kilometers (Table 1).

Table 1: Sites where samples were collected and their corresponding region ("ET" for extreme tropical, "TR" for tropical and "WT" for warm temperate) and abiotic parameters (1) annual means, minimum and maximum values of sea surface temperature (SST), (2) photosynthetically active radiation (PAR), (3) Chlorophyll *a*, (4) oxygen, (5) pH, (6) nitrate, (7) phosphate and (8) salinity were extracted from MODIS Aqua Ocean Level-3 standard mapped archive products (Feldman & McClain 2012), produced and distributed by the NASA Goddard Space Flight Center's Ocean Data Processing System (ODPS) (data from 2003 to 2013); (9) means, minimum and maximum depths of sampling were taken *in situ*; and (10) distance of each site from the coastline was calculated using satellite images taken from GoogleEarth®

_		-														
Region	Site	Coordinates	SST (mean)	SST (min)	SST (max)	PAR	Chlorophyll a	Oxygen	pH	Nitrate	Phosphate	Salinity	Depth (mean)	Depth (min)	Depth (max)	Distance from coastline
ET	Fernando de Noronha	3°50'47.40"S 32°26'33.49'W	27.63	27.22	28.42	45.51	0.1	4.594	8.221	0.865	0.1182	36.132	6.5	6	7	360
ET	Atol das Rocas	3°52'22.11"S 33°48'32.66"W	27.44	27	28.16	46.24	0.11	4.594	8.200	0.861	0.1208	36.128	2.7	1.5	4	510
ET	Natal	05°25'S 35°14'W	27.76	27.42	28.35	45.37	1.22	4.617	8.173	0.941	0.1291	36.373	9.5	1	18	7
TR	Tamandaré	8°43'30.756"S 35°5'19.32"W	27.97	27.59	28.4	45.25	1.14	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	2	1	3	0.1
TR	Maragogi	9°1'57.684"S 35°11'33.72"W	27.76	27.42	28.11	45.28	0.66	4.620	8.129	1.021	0.1284	36.852	3	2	4	1.8
TR	Salvador	12°46'14.42"S 38°37'9.07"W	27.85	27.33	28.26	41.86	3.1	4.742	8.071	0.782	0.1469	37.078	6	5	7	0
TR	Guarapari	20°42'0.58"S 40°24'24.59"W	23.83	23.29	24.58	39.42	1.21	4.919	8.045	1.288	0.2164	36.332	13	10	16	7
WT	Arraial do Cabo	22°57'54.96"S 41°59'37.31"W	23.5	22.77	24.16	38.42	0.81	5.133	8.135	1.584	0.2504	35.694	4	3	5	0
WT	Ilhabela	23°49'43.31"S 45°23'35.35"W	24.2	23.21	24.89	34.48	1.56	5.124	8.057	1.658	0.2524	35.577	7.5	4	11	1.6
WT	Florianópolis	27°12'11.11"8 48°22'59.45"W	22.5	21.69	23.19	34.71	1.33	5.308	8.065	1.194	0.2863	35.155	7	5	9	4

We recorded 102 macroalgae taxa across all sites, 90% belonging to the phylum Rhodophyta, 6% from Chlorophyta and 4% from Phaeophyceae. Only nine taxa, all belonging to calcareous articulated (CA) algae, accounted for 83% of the total biomass from all sampled sites. The maximum taxonomic richness of turf-forming algae and the lowest percentage of biomass contribution occurred among filamentous algae, which included 41 species from the three major phyla, representing 1.5% of total biomass. Corticated terete and foliose algae represented 12% and 3% of total biomass. Among all identified species, 48 were restricted to one site, 35 were restricted to one region whereas only one (*Gelidium crinale*) was found in all assemblages.

In the extreme tropical region, 61 taxa were recorded, 62% being from Rhodophyta, 25% from Phaeophyceae and 13% from Chlorophyta. Among

all the species found in this region, 15 taxa were restricted to these sites, being absent in tropical and warm temperate ones. CA showed the highest biomass, with 7 taxa comprising 50% of total biomass and corticated terete comprised the functional group with the highest species number (37 taxa).We found 45 taxa of macroalgae in the tropical region, 69% being from Rhodophyta, 18% from Phaeophyceae and 13% from Chlorophyta. From this total, 6 taxa were exclusively found in the tropical sites. As was found for the extreme tropical region, CA algae were also the functional group with the highest biomass, representing 91% of total weight and comprising only 6 taxa, and corticated terete also comprised the functional group with the highest species number (24 taxa). In the warm temperate region we found 63 taxa of macroalgae, 62% being from Rhodophyta, 21% from Chlorophyta and 17% from Phaeophyceae. From this total, 14 taxa were exclusively found in warm temperate sites. As was found in both regions above, CA algae were also the functional group with the highest biomass, representing 87% of total weight, comprising 3 taxa, and corticated terete comprise the functional group with the highest species number (31 taxa) (Table S1).

GLM analysis showed that mean depth and mean SST were negatively related to richness, while PAR and Nitrate were positively related. The model with these four explanatory variables showed a pseudo- $R^2 = 0.373$. GLM analysis showed no differences among regions, when richness was considered (Table 2). The bivariate relationships between richness and selected environmental variables are presented in Figure 1. The total biomass was negatively related to mean depth, and positively related to PAR, coastal distance and nitrate. The model with these four explanatory variables presented a pseudo- $R^2 = 0.448$. GLM analysis showed that the tropical region had the highest total biomass, while the extreme tropical region had the lowest (Table 3). The bivariate relationships between the total biomass and the selected environmental variables are presented in Figure 2.

	Estimate	Std. Error	Ζ	Р
Intercept	2.753	0.929	2.962	0.003
Mean depth	-0.020	0.009	-2.224	0.026
Mean SST	-0.132	0.044	-2.978	0.003

Table 2: Generalized Linear Model Analysis (GLM) considering the measured factors that influenced species richness significantly (p<0.05)

PAR	0.055	0.022	2.514	0.012
Nitrate	0.524	0.202	2.598	0.009

Table 3: Generalized Linear Model Analysis (GLM) of biomass considering the measured factors that influenced them significantly $(p{<}0.05)$

	Estimate	Std. Error	t	Р
Intercept (Extreme tropical)	-11.771	3.424	-3.437	0.001
Mean depth	-0.073	0.031	-2.378	0.019
PAR	0.223	0.076	2.945	0.004
Distance to coast	0.002	0.001	2.173	0.032
Nitrate	2.037	0.833	2.446	0.016
Tropical	2.207	0.418	5.280	0.000
Warm-Temperate	1.955	0.951	2.055	0.042



Figure 1: Bivariate relation between environmental variables and species richness



Figure 2: Bivariate relation between environmental variables and total biomass

The PCOA analysis indicated some differences in species composition and biomass between tropical and other regions, and few differences between extreme-tropical and warm-temperate regions (Figure 3). PCOA analysis also indicated a positive relation between mean depth and 3 turf species: *Laurencia* sp., *Canistrocarpus crispatus* and *Dictyopteris* sp. 1, and a negatively relation with *Gelidium floridanum* and *Gelidium pusillum*. Mean SST was positively related to *Champia minuscula*, *Hypnea spinella*, *Jania adhaerens*, *Lobophora* sp. and *Padina* sp. and negatively related to *Asparagopsis taxiformis*, *Chondracanthus acicularis*, *Gelidiella acerosa*, *Hypnea musciformis*, *Jania prolifera*, *Cladophora* sp., *Dictyopteris* sp. 1 and *Sargassum* sp. PAR was positively related to *Asparagopsis taxiformis*, *Centroceras* sp., *Hypnea musciformis*, *Jania prolifera*, *Polysiphonia* sp., *Cladophora* sp., and *Sargassum* sp. and negatively related to *Amphiroa* sp., and *Sargassum* sp. and negatively related to *Amphiroa* sp., *Centroceras clavulatum*,

Chondracanthus acicularis, Gelidium crinale, Gelidium floridanum, Gelidium pusillum, Hypnea spinella, Caulerpella ambigua, Canistrocarpus crispatus and Sphacelaria sp. The distance from coastline was positively related to 5 species: Gelidium floridanum, Laurencia sp., Canistrocarpus cervicornis, Canistrocarpus crispatus and Dictyopteris delicatula and negatively related to Chondria polyrhiza, Digenea simplex, Jania adhaerens, Cladophora sp. and Valonia sp. Nitrate was positively related to Canistrocarpus cervicornis and Sargassum sp. and negatively related to 7 species: Ceramium sp., Champia minuscula, Digenea simplex, Hypnea spinella, Jania adhaerens, Plocamium brasiliense and Caulerpella ambigua.



Figure 3: Model-based ordination plot for species biomass and composition of turf species. The plot indicates the main differences in the species matrix that can be attributed to random site effects. The three regions are indicated to help interpretation of the patterns and species codes in bold indicate species with significant differences among regions. Only species with occurrence in at least seven sites were used in the analysis. The names of the species were abbreviated to three letters of the genus and three letters of the specific epithet

The tropical region showed higher biomass than the extreme tropical region for 4 species: Canistrocarpus cervicornis, Canistrocarpus crispatus, Dictyopteris delicatula and Dictyopteris sp. 1; and lowest biomass than extreme tropical for 6 species: Amphiroa sp., Gelidiella acerosa, Gelidium crinale, Hypnea spinella, Jania prolifera and Halimeda sp. The warm temperate region showed higher biomass than the extreme tropical region for 4 species: Hypnea spinella, Jania adhaerens, Lobophora sp. and Padina sp.; and lower biomass than the extreme tropical region for 7 species: Chondracanthus acicularis, Gelidiella acerosa, Gelidium floridanum, Gelidium pusillum, Jania prolifera, Cladophora sp., and Sphacelaria sp. The extreme tropical region presented higher biomass than the tropical region for 11 species: Amphiroa sp., Gelidiella acerosa, Gelidium crinale, Gelidium floridanum, Gelidium pusillum, Hypnea spinella, Hypnea musciformis, Jania sp., Jania adhaerens, Jania prolifera, and Halimeda sp.; and lowerbiomass for 4 species: *Canistrocarpus* cervicornis. Canistrocarpus crispatus, Dictvopteris delicatula, and Dictvopteris sp.1 (Figure 4).





Figure 4: Relationship between each species biomass and environmental variables. Each panel shows the relationship of all species with an environmental variable. For each species, the highest posterior density (HPD) interval is indicated and intervals not including zero are considered significant. In addition, significant correlation of species and environmental variables are indicated in black and not significant in gray. Significant HPD intervals indicate also whether the association is positive (HPD interval to the right) or negative (HPD interval to the left)

4. DISCUSSION

This study provides the first thorough description of the composition and biomass variation of turf algal assemblages on many reef sites across different large marine ecosystems structured by all main macroecological drivers. The general pattern observed to each latitudinal range provides evidence that the main drivers determining patterns of the macroalgal community (Horta et al. 2001) also act at small turf algae scale, influencing the distribution and occurrence of these primary producers. On the other hand, independent of physical and chemical environmental factors, a general physiognomy emerged in all regions. This pattern is produced by the frequent dominance of *Jania* sp. and *Amphiroa* sp., articulated coralline algae which showed the highest biomass in most of three macro regions.

Higher values of PAR and SST near the tropics corroborate the dominance of CA algae as they present ecophysiological adaptations that minimize photo damage and maximize photosynthetic production (Burdett et al. 2014). We found positive correlation between biomass and SST (variation) and between biomass and PAR. On the other hand, the filamentous constituents of turf assemblages receive protection against UV and PAR irradiance, providing a pH buffer in their microclimate and stimulating calcification and growth of CA algae (Short et al. 2015). These complex, but precise interactions, considering the availability of irradiance, CO2 and nutrients, could be responsible for the internal regulation of the observed community structure. With the increase of nutrient concentration. influenced by the continental runoff, CA algae are negatively affected, favoring algae with or without chemical defenses - which would depend on the herbivorous pressure in a particular location. While high nutrient concentration and low SST negatively affect CA algae richness, these factors coupled with low irradiance produce appropriated conditions for the development of filamentous and, in many times, opportunistic species (Martins et al. 2012).

These calcareous articulated algae, while containing comparatively high levels of calcium carbonate, tolerate high levels of herbivory by being ephemeral and having high turnover rates (Steneck 1985, Hackney et al. 1989). On shallow reefs, for example, fishes can take over 100,000 bites/m²/day, consuming almost all benthic algal production (Hatcher 1982, Carpenter 1986, Hay 1991, Bruggemann 1994, Ferreira et al. 1998). Among the sites that were not dominated by CA algae, two of them, both located in the extreme tropical region, were dominated by *Canistrocarpus* spp. Although they present chemical deterrent properties (Hay & Steinberg 1992, Bianco et al. 2010), these species are rich in lipids (McDermid et al. 2007) and are a common item in the diet of many species of herbivorous/detritivorous surgeon and parrotfishes (Ferreira & Gonçalves 2006, Longo et al. 2015, Clements et al. 2016).

CA algae was also not dominant in BA site, where *Gelidium* sp. presented the highest biomass. This genus does not have any kind of defense against herbivores, but it is a common component within turfs in many reef sites of Brazilian coasts (Ferreira et al. 1998, Mendes et al 2009, Longo et al. 2015).

Its dominance in a tropical region may indicate a low abundance of herbivores or a decrease in the water quality. Both situations could be explained by intense anthropogenic disturbances, including overfishing and discharge of domestic and industrial sewage (Costa Jr et al. 2000, Amado-Filho et al. 2001, Littler et al. 2006, Marins et al. 2008). This input of pollutants in coastal environments can lead to an increase in DIN concentrations or to an acidification of seawater (Noriega & Araujo 2014), which would preclude the occurrence or decrease the growth and calcification of coralline algae in these locations (Björk et al. 1995, Hall-Spencer et al. 2008, Semesi et al. 2009).

Our findings suggest that physical environmental factors, especially SST and PAR, strongly influence large-scale distribution patterns of turf-forming algae species along a latitudinal gradient off southwestern Atlantic. However, herbivory seems to drive dominant species abundance in a regional scale, as it apparently promotes selective consumption of some algae, providing niche availability to coralline red algae. Experimental studies are required to better understand the causal relations in algal turf assemblage structure, as the covariance of other factors compromise the robustness of most plausible ecological answers.

Although algal turf is seldom taxonomically assessed and its specific richness is usually underestimated, some authors have reported that the composition of turfs in some Brazilian coral reef systems is mainly dominated by the geniculated corallines *Jania*, *Amphiroa* and *Haliptilon* (sensu *Jania*), corroborating the results found in this work. Red and brown algae, such as *Anthithamnion*, *Ceramium*, *Digenea*, *Griffithsia*, *Gelidium* and *Sphacelaria* are also common components of algal turfs. Some green algae can also be present, mainly *Enteromorpha*, *Cladophora* and *Bryopsis*, as reported by previous authors (Figueiredo 1997, Villaça & Pitombo 1997, Costa et al. 2002). The composition of turfs in Brazilian coral reefs is similar to reefs of the Caribbean (Adey 1998, Steneck 1988) and Great Barrier (McCook et al. 2001). The presence of young macroalgal species normally found as canopy-forming algae reinforce the role of this assemblage working as facilitator of settlement (Coull & Wells 1983).

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We are grateful to TC Mendes for fieldwork and samples collection.

COMPLIANCE WITH ETHICAL STANDARDS

Funding: This study was funded by SISBIOTA-MAR (CNPq 563276/2010-0 FAPESC 6308/2011-8 to SR Floeter), Conselho Nacional de

Desenvolvimento Científico e Tecnológico (CNPq 306917/2009-2 to PA Horta) and Coordenação de Aperfeiçoamento de Pessoal de Nível Superior (CAPES/PNPD 02828/09-0 and CAPES/PNADB 2338000071/2010-61 to PA Horta), Instituto Nacional de Ciência e Tecnologia para Mudanças Climáticas (INCT-MC) and ProspecMar-Islands-Sustainable prospecting in Ocean Islands: Biodiversity, Chemistry, Ecology and Biotechnology.

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that they have no conflict of interest.

Ethical approval: This article does not contain any studies with animals performed by any of the authors.

REFERENCES

- Adey WH, Steneck RS (1985) Highly productive eastern Caribbean reefs: synergistic effects of biological, chemical, physical and geological factors. In: Reaka M (ed) The ecology of deep and shallow coral reefs. Symp Ser Undersea Res 2. NOAA, Rockville, Maryland, p 162-187
- Adey WH (1998) Coral reefs: algal structured and mediated ecosystems in shallow, turbulent, alkaline waters. J Phycol 34: 393-406
- Airoldi L (1998) Roles of disturbance, sediment stress, and substratum retention on spatial dominance in algal turf. Ecology 79: 2759-2770
- Amado Filho GM, Salgado LT, Rezende CE, Pfeiffer WC (2001) Concentração de metais pesados em populações da macrófita marinha *Halodule wrightii* Aschers, provenientes da Baía de Todos os Santos - BA. In: Moraes R, Crapez M, Pfeiffer WC, Farina M, Bainy A, Teixeira V (eds) Efeitos de poluentes em organismos marinhos. Arte e Ciência, São Paulo, p 141-150
- Bianco EM, Teixeira VL, Pereira RC (2010) Chemical defenses of the tropical marine seaweed *Canistrocarpus cervicornis* against herbivory by sea urchin. Braz J Oceanogr 58: 213-218
- Björk M, Mohammed SM, Björklund M, Semesi A (1995) Coralline algae, important coral-reef builders threatened by pollution. Ambio 24: 502-505
- Bonaldo RM, Bellwood DR (2008) Size-dependent variation in the functional role of the parrotfish *Scarus rivulatus* on the Great Barrier Reef, Australia. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 360: 237-244
- Borum J, Sand-Jensen K (1996) Is total primary production in shallow coastal marine waters stimulated by nitrogen loading? Oikos 76: 406-410

- Bruggemann JH, van Oppen MJH, Breeman AM (1994) Foraging by the stoplight parrotfish *Sparisoma viride*. I. Food selection in different socially determined habitats. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 106: 41-55
- Bulleri F, Benedetti-Cecchi L (2006) Mechanisms of recovery and resilience of different components of mosaics of habitats on shallow rocky reefs. Oecologia 149: 482-492
- Burdett H, Keddie V, Macarthur N, Mcdowall L, Mcleish J, Spielvogel E, Hatton A, Kamenos N (2014) Dynamic photoinhibition exhibited by red coralline algae in the red sea. BMC Plant Biology 14: 139
- Burkepile DE, Hay ME (2010) Impact of herbivore identity on algal succession and coral growth on a Caribbean reef. PLoS One 5: e8963
- Carpenter SR, Kitchell JF, Hodgson JR (1985) Cascading trophic interactions and lake productivity. BioScience 35: 634-649
- Carpenter RC (1986) Partitioning herbivorv and its effects on coral reef algal communities. Ecol Monogr 56: 345-363
- Chaudhary C, Saeedi H, Costello MJ (2016) Bimodality of latitudinal gradients in marine species richness. Trends in Ecol and Evol 31(9): 670-676
- Cheroske AG, Williams SL, Carpenter RC (2000) Effects of physical and biological disturbances on algal turfs in Kaneohe Bay, Hawaii. J Exp Mar Biol Ecol 248: 1-34
- Clements KD, German DP, Piche J, Tribollet AD, Howard Choat J (2016) Integrating ecological roles and trophic resources on coral reefs: multiple lines of evidence identify parrotfishes as microphages. Biol J Linn Soc doi:10.1111/bij.12914
- Connell JH (1978) Diversity in tropical rain forests and coral reefs. Science 199:1302-1310
- Costa Jr OS, Leão ZMAN, Nimmo M, Attrill MJ (2000) Nutrification impacts on coral reefs from northern Bahia, Brazil. Hydrobiologia 440: 307-315
- Costa OS, Atrill MJ, Pedrini AG, De Paula JC (2002) Spatial and seasonal distribution of seaweeds on coral reefs from Southern Bahia, Brazil. Bot Mar 45: 346-355
- Coull B, Wells J (1983) Refuges from fish predation: experiments with phytal meiofauna from the New Zealand rocky intertidal. Ecology 64: 1599-1609
- Daskalov GM (2002) Overfishing drives a trophic cascade in the Black Sea. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 225: 53-63

- De Faveri C, Schmidt ÉC, Simioni C, Martins CDL, Banomi-Baruffi J, Horta PA, Bouzon ZL (2015) Effects of eutrophic seawater and temperature on the physiology and morphology of Hypnea musciformis J. V. Lamouroux (Gigartinales, Rhodophyta). Ecotoxicol 24: 1040-1052
- Eggert A (2012) Seaweed Responses to Temperature. In: Wiencke C, Bischof K (eds) Seaweed Biology. Springer-Verlag, Berlin
- EvansKL, Warren PH, Gaston KJ (2005) Species-energy relationships at the macroecological scale: a review of the mechanisms. Biol Rev 80: 1-25.
- Feldman GC, McClain CR (2012) Ocean Color Web, MODIS-Aqua Reprocessing V2012.0, NASA Goddard Space Flight Center. Eds. Kuring N, Bailey S.W. http://oceancolor.gsfc.nasa.gov (Accessed in July/2014)
- Ferreira CEL, Peret AC, Coutinho R (1998) Seasonal grazing rates and food processing by tropical herbivorous fishes. J Fish Biol 53: 222–235
- Ferreira CEL, Gonçalves JEA (2006) Community structure and diet of roving herbivorous reef fishes in the Abrolhos Archipelago, southwestern Atlantic. J Fish Biol 69: 1533-1551
- Figueiredo MAO (1997). Colonization and growth of crustose coralline algae in Abrolhos, Brazil. In: Proceedings of the 8th International Coral Reef Symposium, Panamá
- Floeter SR, Behrens MD, Ferreira CEL, Paddack MJ, Horn MH (2005) Geographical gradients of marine herbivorous fishes: patterns and processes. Mar Biol 147: 1435-1447
- Gao K, Helbling EW, Häder DP, Hutchins DA (2012) Responses of marine primary producers to interactions between ocean acidification, solar radiation, and warming. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 470: 167-189
- Gordillo FJL (2012) Environment and algal nutrition. In: Wiencke C, Bischof K (eds) Seaweed Biology. Springer-Verlag, Berlin
- Graham LE, Wilcox LW (2009) Macroalgal and periphyton ecology. In: Graham LE, Graham JM, Wilcox LW (eds) Algae. Prentice Hall, Upper Saddle River, New Jersey.
- Hackney JM, Carpenter RC, Adey WH (1989) Characteristic adaptations to grazing among algal turfs on a Caribbean coral reef. Phycologia 28: 109-119
- Hall-Spencer JM, Rodolfo-Metalpa R, Martin S, Ransome E, Fine M, Turner SM, Rowley SJ, Tedesco D, Buia MC (2008) Volcanic carbon dioxide vents reveal ecosystem effects of ocean acidification. Nature 454: 96-99

- Hanelt D, Figueroa FL (2012). Physiological and photomorphogenic effects of light on marine macrophytes. In: Wiencke C, Bischof K(eds) Seaweed Biology. Springer-Verlag, Berlin.
- Harris JL, Lewis LS, Smith JE (2015) Quantifying scales of spatial variability in algal turf assemblages on coral reefs. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 532: 41-57
- Hatcher BG (1982) The interaction between grazing organisms and the epilithic algal community of a coral reef: a quantitative assessment. In: Proceedings of the 4th Coral Reef Symposium, Manila Sciences Center, Quezon City, p 515-524
- Hay ME (1991) Fish-seaweed interactions on corals reefs: effects of herbivorous fishes and adaptations of their prey. In: Sale PF (ed) The ecology of fishes on coral reefs. Academic Press, San Diego, California
- Hay ME, Steinberg PD (1992) The chemical ecology of plant-herbivore interactions in marine versus terrestrial communities. In: Rosenthal GA, Berenbaum MR (ed) Herbivores: their interactions with secondary plant metabolites. Academic Press, San Diego, California
- Hillebrand H (2004) On the generality of the latitudinal diversity gradient. Amer Nat163: 192-211
- Horta PA, Amancio E, Coimbra CS, Oliveira EC (2001) Considerações sobre a distribuição e origem da flora de macroalgas marinhas brasileiras. Hoehnea 28: 243-265
- Kautsky N, Kautsky H, Kautsky U, Waern M (1986) Decreased depth penetration of Fucus vesiculosus (L.) since the 1940's indicates eutrophication of the Baltic Sea. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 28: 1-8
- Hui FK, Taskinen S, Pledger S, Foster SD, Warton DI (2015) Model-based approaches to unconstrained ordination. Methods in Ecoland Evol 6(4): 399-411
- Keith SA, Kerswell AP, Connolly SR (2014) Global diversity of marine macroalgae: environmental conditions explain less variation in the tropics. Global Ecol Biogeogr 23: 517-529
- Kelaher BP, Chapman MG, Underwood AJ (2001) Spatial patterns of diverse macrofaunal assemblages in coralline turf and their associations with environmental variables. J Mar Biol Assoc UK 81: 917-930
- Kerswell AP (2006) Global biodiversity patterns of benthic marine algae. Ecology 87: 2479-2488

- Lewis S, Wainwright PC (1985) Herbivore abundance and grazing intensity on a Caribbean coral reef. J Exp Mar Biol Ecol 87: 215-228
- Littler MM, Taylor PR, Littler DS (1983) Algal resistance to herbivory on a Caribbean barrier reef. Coral Reefs 2: 111-118
- Littler MM, Littler DS, Brooks BL (2006) Harmful algae on tropical coral reefs: bottom-up eutrophication and top-down herbivory. Harmful Algae 5: 565-585
- Lüning K (1990) Seaweeds: their environment, biogeography, and ecophysiology. Wiley &Sons, Toronto
- Longo GO, Morais RA, Martins CDL, Mendes TC, Aued AW, Cândido D, Oliveira J, Nunes LT, Fontoura L, Sissini MN, Teschima MM, Silva MB, Ramlov F, Gouveia L, Ferreira CEL, Segal B, Horta PA, Floeter SR (2015) Between-habitat variation of benthic cover, reef fish assemblage and feeding pressure at the only atoll in South Atlantic: Rocas Atoll, NE Brazil. PLoS ONE, 10(6): e0127176
- Marins BV, Brasileiro OS, Barreto MBB, Nunes JMC, Yoneshigue-Valentin Y, Amado Filho, GM (2008) Subtidal benthic marine algae of the Todos os Santos Bay, Bahia State, Brazil. Oecol Bras 12: 229-242
- Martínez B, Arenas F, Rubal M, Burgues S, Esteban R, Garcia-Plazaola I, Figueroa FL, Pereira R, Saldana L, Sousa-Pinto I, Trilla A, Viejo RM (2012) Physical factors driving intertidal macroalgae distribution: physiological stress of a dominant fucoid at its southern limit. Oecologia 170: 341-353
- Martins CDL, Arantes N, Faveri C, Batista MB, Oliveira EC, Pagliosa RR, Fonseca AL, Nunes JMC, Chow F, Pereira SB, Horta PA (2012) The impact of coastal urbanization on the structure of phytobenthic communities in southern Brazil. Mar Pollut Bull 64: 772-778
- McCook KL, Jompa J, Diaz-Pulido G (2001) Competition between corals and algae on coral reefs: a review of evidence and mechanisms. Coral Reefs 19: 400-425
- McDermid KJ, Stuercke B, Balazs GH (2007) Nutritional composition of marine plants in the diet of the green sea turtle (*Chelonia mydas*) in the Hawaiian islands. Bull Mar Sci 81: 55-71
- Mendes TC, Villaça RC, Ferreira CEL (2009) Diet and trophic plasticity of an herbivorous blenny Scartella cristata of subtropical rocky shores. J Fish Biol 75: 1816–1830
- Mumby PJ (2009) Phase shifts and the stability of macroalgal communities on Caribbean coral reefs. Coral Reefs 28: 761-773
- Naeem S (2006) Expanding scales in biodiversity-based research: challenges and solutions for marine systems. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 311: 273-283
- Noriega C, Araujo M (2014) Carbon dioxide emissions from estuaries of northern and northeastern Brazil. Scientific Reports 4: 6164
- Pianka ER (1966) Latitudinal gradients in species diversity: a review of concepts. Amer Nat 100: 33-46
- R Core Team (2016) R: A language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna.URL https://www.R-project.org/
- Russell BD, Thompson JI, Falkenberg LJ, Connell SD (2009) Synergistic effects of climate change and local stressors: CO₂ and nutrientdriven change in subtidal rocky habitats. Glob Chang Biol 15: 2153-2162
- Scherner F, Barufi JB, Horta, PA (2012) Photosynthetic response of two seaweed species along an urban pollution gradient: Evidence of selection of pollution-tolerant species. Mar Pollut Bull 64: 2380-2390
- Scherner F, Horta PA, Oliveira, EC, Simonassi JC, Hall-Spencer J, Chow F, Nunes, JM, Pereira SB (2013) Coastal urbanization leads to remarkable seaweed species loss and community shifts along the SW Atlantic. Mar Pollut Bull 76: 106-115
- Semesi IS, Kangwe C, Bjork M (2009) Alterations in seawater pH and CO2 affect calcification and photosynthesis in the tropical coralline alga, *Hydrolithon* sp. (Rhodophyta). Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science 84: 337-341
- Short J, Foster T, Falter J, Kendrick GA, McCulloch MT (2015) Crustose coralline algal growth, calcification and mortality following a marine heatwave in Western Australia. Cont Shelf Res 106: 38-44
- Spalding MD, Fox HE, Allen GR, Davidson N, Ferdana ZA, Finlayson M, Halpern BS, Jorge MA, Lombana A, Lourie SA, Martin KD, McManus E, Molnar J, Recchia CA, Robertson A (2007) Marine ecoregions of the World: a bioregionalization of coastal and shelf areas. BioScience 57 (7): 573-583
- Steneck RS (1985) Adaptations of crustose coralline algae to herbivory: patterns in space and time. In: Toomey DF, Nitecki MH (eds) Paleoalgology: contemporary research and applications. Springer-Verlag, Berlin
- Steneck RS (1988) Herbivory on coral reefs: a synthesis. In: Proceedings of the 6th International Coral Reef Symposium, Townsville

- Steneck RS, Dethier MN (1994) A functional group approach to the structure of algal-dominated communities. Oikos 69: 476-498
- Steneck RS (1998) Human influences on coastal ecosystems: does overfishing create trophic cascades? Trends Ecol Evol 13: 429-430
- Steneck RS, Graham MH, Bourque BJ, Corbett D, Erlandson JM, Estes JA, Tegner MJ (2002) Kelp forest ecosystems: biodiversity, stability, resilience and future. Environ Conserv 29: 436-459
- Tait LW, Schiel DR (2013) Impacts of Temperature on Primary Productivity and Respiration in Naturally Structured Macroalgal Assemblages. PLoS ONE 8(9): e74413
- Van den Hoek C (1982) The distribution of benthic marine algae in relation to the temperature regulation of their life histories. Biol J Linn Soc 18: 81-144
- Villaça R, Pitombo FB (1997) Benthic communities of shallow-water reefs of Abrolhos, Brazil. Rev Bras Oceanogr 45: 35-43
- Warton DI, Blanchet FG, O'Hara RB, Ovaskainen O, Taskinen S, Walker SC, Hui FK (2015) So many variables: joint modeling in community ecology. Trends in Ecol and Evol 30(12): 766-779
- Wiens JJ, Donoghue MJ (2004) Historical biogeography, ecology and species richness. Trends Ecol Evol 19: 639-644
- Williams SL, Carpenter RC (1997) Grazing effects on nitrogen fixation in coral reef algal turfs. Mar Biol 130: 223-231
- Williams SL, Carpenter RC (1998) Effects of unidirectional and oscillatory water flow on nitrogen fixation (acetylene reduction) in coral reef algal turfs, Kaneohe Bay, Hawaii. J Exp Mar Biol Ecol 226: 293-316
- Willig MR, Kaufman DM, Stevens RD (2003) Latitudinal gradients of biodiversity: pattern, process, scale, and synthesis. Annu Rev Ecol Evol Syst 34: 273-309
- Wilson SK, Bellwood DR, Choat JH, Furnas MJ (2003) Detritus in the epilithic algal matrix and its use by coral reef fishes. Oceanogr Mar Biol Annu Rev 41: 279-309
- Wismer S, Hoey A, Bellwood D (2009) Cross-shelf benthic community structure on the Great Barrier Reef: relationships between macroalgal cover and herbivore biomass. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 376: 45-54

CAPÍTULO 3

Spatial variability of chemical compounds in turf assemblages from Southwestern Atlantic

(Formatado para submissão ao periódico Scientific Reports) Formatação de acordo com as exigências da revista

MARTINS, C.D.L. et al. Spatial variability of chemical compounds in turf assemblages from Southwestern Atlantic.

SPATIAL VARIABILITY OF CHEMICAL COMPOUNDS IN TURF ASSEMBLAGES FROM SOUTHWESTERN ATLANTIC

Martins, C.D.L.^{1,2,*}; et al.

 Programa de Pós-Graduação em Ecologia, Universidade Federal de Santa Catarina, Florianópolis, Brazil
 Laboratório de Ficologia, Departamento de Botânica, Universidade Federal de Santa Catarina, Florianópolis, Brazil

*Corresponding author: Department of Botany / Federal University of Santa Catarina - Florianópolis - Brazil +55 48 37218541 E-mail: <u>cintiadlmartins@hotmail.com</u>

ABSTRACT

Macroecological factors and biotic interactions may influence the structuring of marine communities at different scales. Temperature and PAR are predicted by multiple hypotheses to be strongly correlated with species richness and abundance of macroalgae forming a latitudinal gradient. These patterns of diversity may also be observed in the metabolic expression of organisms. Therefore, the aim of this study was to investigate if sugar, reserve carbohydrate (RC) and phenolic compounds concentrations from turf assemblages differed along Southwestern Atlantic and if this variation was related to local and broad-scale abiotic environmental gradients. Our results illustrate remarkable differences in chemical compounds from turf algae assemblages along Southwestern Atlantic. The highest RC concentration was found in warm temperate region, while phenolic compounds were higher in extreme tropical region. The major ecological factors driving their content in turf assemblages were SST and PAR. This leads us to reinforce the hypothesis that macroecological factors may not only determine the structuring of algae communities, but also the production of their primary and secondary metabolites, as they represent a direct result of physiological adaptations to specific environmental conditions.

Key Words: Turf, Macroecology, Metabolites, Latitudinal pattern

1. INTRODUCTION

Spatial scales have become increasingly important source of questions in ecology because pattern drivers and identification of their causal mechanisms are still misunderstood (Levin 1992, Peterson & Parker 1998, Gardner et al. 2001) despite its importance as integrative basis for modern ecology (Azovsky et al. 2000). In many ecosystems, the smallest scales are drived by stochastic events or processes, producing fractal patchiness, while larger scales these processes become more generalizable at as macroecological or biogeographical patterns (Levin 1992, Coleman 2002, Fraschetti et al. 2005). Summarizing these macroecological patterns in marine ecosystems, we can state that environmental factors influence the structuring of a community more strongly at high latitudes (Pianka 1966, Keith et al. 2014). Among them, sea surface temperature (SST) and photosynthetic active radiation (PAR) are predicted by multiple hypotheses (ambient energy, productivity; Willig et al. 2003) to be positively correlated with diversity, and they have been found to be strong predictors of species richness for higher marine taxa that follow the latitudinal diversity gradient (Tittensor et al. 2010). However, macroalgal diversity does not peak in the tropics (Bolton 1994, Kerswell 2006, Santelices et al. 2009). Instead, the location of distributional limits of multiple macroalgal species suggests that extreme temperatures may limit diversity (van den Hoek 1982, Luning 1990, Steneck et al. 2002, Bartsch et al. 2012). On the other hand, biotic interactions are hypothesized to become relatively more important than environmental conditions as drivers of large-scale diversity gradients at low latitudes (Pianka 1966, Keith et al. 2014). Grazing and competition (Steneck & Dethier 1994) are two of the most dominant biological processes that drive succession and thus heterogeneity in community structure. For macroalgae, competition with corals and increased predation pressure are hypothesized to inhibit diversity within the tropics (Gaines & Lubchenco 1982, Bolton 1994). In other words, and connecting these general spatial patterns with some ecological concepts, the structuring of these communities in temperate regions can be explained by the Court Jester model, while in tropical environments can be explained by the Red Queen model (Benton 2009). These patterns of diversity described above can be observed in different plots of the community or even in the metabolic expression of organisms, but very little is discussed about the metabolism of these assemblages.

Considering the hypothesis that the production of primary and secondary metabolites is a result of physiological and metabolic feedbacks of populations and communities with their environments (Martins et al. 2014), the spatial variation of these metabolites may represent an important descriptor to understand the mechanisms responsible for these macroecological patterns. In general, the levels of primary metabolites, especially starch-like polymers or reserve carbohydrates (RC), reflect a balance between chemical energy production, with photosynthesis, and consumption, with cellular respiration. This energy is transformed in thallus growth or biosynthesis of primary and secondary metabolites.

Although these secondary metabolites have no direct function on growth and development, they play a key role in their interaction with the environment, being usually responsible for the synthesis of chemical defenses (Taiz & Zeiger 1991). The biological effects of these metabolites represent key evolutionary and macroecological role once allelopathic and deterrent compounds shaped herbivorous behaviours and traits, once they reduce their digestibility or have the capacity to convert tissues as toxic or unpalatable (Amsler & Fairhead 2006). Then it is possible to assume that these secondary metabolites are also a consequence of evolutionary pressure of biological interactions as herbivory, as proposed by Hay (1984). However, polyphenolic compounds are secondary metabolites whose functions may also include protecting from damage by ultraviolet radiation, besides deterring feeding by herbivores (Van Alstyne et al. 1999, Collen et al. 2007).

Therefore, following the latitudinal gradient of temperature and irradiance, it would be expected to find an increase in the metabolic rates, in response to higher values of these environmental factors at lower latitudes, enhancing photosynthetic potential production and respiration rates. Thus we can expect an optimum production of primary metabolites and eventually a higher concentration of reserve carbohydrates in areas where temperature, irradiance and nutrients are suitable available and the use of resource by macroalgae is optimum. Therefore we could expect a more abundant production of secondary metabolites in areas with higher intensity of biological interactions and/or where the oxidative stress caused by ultraviolet radiation is higher.

Among marine primary producers, turf-forming macroalgae are among the most productive members (Hay 1981, Carpenter 1985, Klumpp & Mckinnon 1989, Wilson et al. 2003). In particular, dense turf communities have some of the highest production rates ever measured on a reef, equal to

or greater than coral and crustose coralline algae (Wanders 1976). Turf algae are more abundant than both coral and other macroalgae on many coral reefs (Wismer et al. 2009), and are likely to become more abundant in the future, because they thrive under conditions that threaten coral health, such as overfishing of herbivores, nutrient pollution (Smith et al. 2010), ocean acidification (Falkenberg et al. 2013), and sedimentation (Birrell et al. 2005). Turf algae can be particularly difficult to study due to the inconsistency in how researchers categorize them, their diversity in different ecosystems, and the tendency for scientists to group them together with other benthic organisms. Despite this, the reduced size of the constituents of this assemblage contribute to their utilization in the community metabolic description once a sample with a relatively small area presents all main populations present in a certain site. Two common synonyms for turf algae are the 'epilithic algal community (EAC) (Hatcher & Larkum 1983, McCook 1999) and 'epilithic algal matrix (EAM) (Wilson et al. 2003), though the latter specifically includes invertebrates, detritus, and microbes in addition to algae. In this paper, the term "turf algae" specifically refers to only the algal component of the community.

In this study, we posed the following questions: (1) Do differences in sugar, reserve carbohydrates and phenolic compounds concentrations occur among regions along Southwestern Atlantic and, if so, does this variation form a latitudinal cline? and (2) Do these metabolites concentrations related to local and broad-scale abiotic and biotic environmental gradients? To address these questions we measured soluble sugars, reserve carbohydrates and phenolic compounds concentrations in turf assemblages collected from nine sites along Southwestern Atlantic.

2. METHODS AND MATERIALS

2.1 Study region and data collection

Algal turfs were sampled in nine reef sites along 4000 Km of coastline in the southwestern Atlantic (Figure 1), from January 2012 to August 2013, through total scraping of 100 haphazardly placed quadrats (0.01 m² each). These sites were aggregated into 3 regions, based on the latitudinal proximity among them: three sites represented the extreme tropical region (ET), including two oceanic islands, four sites represented the tropical region (TR), while three represented the warm temperate region (WT). For sample collections, turf was defined as distinct mats of low-growing algae <5 cm canopy height. The coordinates from each sampling site were taken thereafter from GoogleEarth® (version 7.1.2.2041). Environmental factors were also evaluated from each site: (1) annual mean, minimum and

maximum values of sea surface temperature (SST), (2) photosynthetically active radiation (PAR), (3) Chlorophyll *a*, (4) oxygen, (5) pH, (6) nitrate, (7) phosphate and (8) salinity were extracted from MODIS Aqua Ocean Level-3 standard mapped archive products (Feldman & McClain 2012), produced and distributed by the NASA Goddard Space Flight Center's Ocean Data Processing System (ODPS) (data from 2003 to 2013); (9) means, minimum and maximum depths of sampling were taken *in situ*; and (10) distance of each site from the coastline was calculated using satellite images taken from GoogleEarth®. Turf biomass and richness of each quadrat and their respective means per site were extracted from Martins et al. (*no prelo*). In laboratory, samples were washed with seawater to remove sand and epifauna and with ammonium formiate to remove salts from macroalgae thalli.



Figure 1: Sites where samples were collected ("FN" for Fernando de Noronha, "ARO" for Atol das Rocas, "NA" for Natal, "TM" for Tamandaré, "MR" for Maragogi, "SA" for Salvador, "AC" for Arraial do Cabo, "IB" for Ilhabela

and "FL" for Florianópolis) and their corresponding region ("ET" for extreme tropical, "TR" for tropical and "WT" for warm temperate)

2.2 Turf chemical analyses

In laboratory, seaweeds were washed with seawater to remove sand and epifauna from their thalli and with ammonium formiate to remove salts. Each square sample were dried at $38^{\circ}C$ ($\pm 2^{\circ}C$) for 24 hours, pulverized together in liquid nitrogen and stored in a freezer for subsequent nutritional analyses.

2.2.1 Total soluble sugars content

The extraction of total soluble sugars was performed according to Shannon (1968). An aliquot of 0.05 g of dry weight of each turf sample (n=6) was extracted with 2 ml of methanol, chloroform and distilled water solution (12:5:3) and centrifuged at 3000 rpm for 5 minutes. The supernatant was collected and the precipitate was extracted again as above specifications. To four parts of supernatant were added one part of chloroform and one and a half part of distilled water. This extract was collected and analyzed according to Umbreit et al. (1957), using the reagent anthrone 0.2% (w/v). Before being read in a spectrophotometer at 620 nm, the samples were shaken in a vortex and heated at 100°C for 3 minutes. Total soluble sugar concentration was calculated using D-glucose (10 to 100 μ g.mL⁻¹, r² = 0.996, y = 0.014x) as standard and expressed as mg of total soluble sugars per g of dry matter.

2.2.2 Total reserve carbohydrates content

The reserve carbohydrate (RC) extraction was performed according to McCready et al. (1950). The residues of the samples used for the determination of total soluble sugars were extracted with perchloric acid (HClO₄) 30% (v/v) and centrifuged at 3000 rpm for 5 minutes. The supernatant was collected and the precipitate was extracted again as above specifications. The extract was centrifuged and the supernatants of both extractions were pooled and analyzed according to Umbreit et al. (1957), using the reagent anthrone 0.2% (w/v). The samples were shaken in a vortex, heated at 100°C for 3 minutes and read at 620 nm in a spectrophotometer. The RC concentration was estimated using D-glucose (10 to 100 µg.mL⁻¹, r² = 0.997, y = 0.007x) as standard and expressed in mg of RC per g of dry matte.

2.2.3 Phenolic Compounds

The analysis of phenolic compounds was made using the spectrophotometric method of Folin-Ciocalteau based on Arnaldos et al. (2001) with modifications based on Schiavon (2012). Phenolic compounds were extracted from 0.1 g of dry weight turf samples (n=3), using 5 mL of 80% aqueous methanol. The extracts were centrifuged for 10 min at 4000 rpm. Aliquots of 200 µL of supernatant crude extracts, 150 µL of Folin reagent and 1.650 mL of sodium carbonate 2% w/v, were mixed and incubated at room temperature for 1 hour. Absorbance of the reaction mixture was measured at 750 nm, using a spectrophotometer (Gold Spectrum lab 53 UV-Vis spectrophotometer, BEL photonics, Brazil). The quantification of the total phenolic compounds was done from the standard curve of gallic acid (50 to 800 μ g.mL⁻¹, $r^2 = 0.99$, y = 1.344x) and expressed in mg of phenolic per g of dry matter.

2.3 Data analysis

Total sugars, RC and phenolic compounds concentrations were log transformed to pass the assumptions of normality and homogeneity of variance. To test for differences in metabolites concentrations among regions we used a two-way nested analysis of variance (ANOVA) with site nested within region followed by Tukey's HSD post hoc tests.

Then, the relationships between sugar, RC and phenolics with potential explanatory variables were explored using bivariate plots. In all cases, turf biomass and richness and the abiotic factors maximum SST, nitrate, PAR, maximum depth, distance from coastaline and classification by three regions were considered as potential predictors. All other abiotic variables were removed after a preliminary round of analyses as they were redundant with the information contained in this subset of variables. Next, sugar, RC and phenolics were modeled with generalized linear models (GLM). Sugar, RC and phenolics were best modeled using Gamma distribution with logarithmic link function (against normal distribution) and the set of candidate explanatory variables model simplification was carried out using Akaike Information Criterion (AIC). To test for effects of variables on sugar, RC and phenolics we used a model-based approach. This approach is known as model-based ordination and resulted in an ordination biplot scaled

for both compounds and sites (Hui et al. 2015). We then assessed the importance of biomass, richness, maximum SST, nitrate, PAR, maximum depth, distance from coastaline and classification by three regions as potential drivers of changes on sugar, RC and phenolics between sites with a correlated response GLM (Hui et al. 2015, Warton et al. 2015). Pure latent variable model and correlated response GLM were calculated using R program 3.4.1 (R Core Team 2017).

3. RESULTS

The extreme tropical province was characterized by higher water temperature (both minimum and maximum values) and irradiance values, when compared to tropical and warm temperate regions. The maximum SST ranged from 23.2°C (in a warm temperate site) to 28.4 °C (in both extreme tropical and tropical sites). PAR values ranged from 34.4 uE.cm⁻².s (in a warm temperate site) to 46.2 uE.cm⁻².s (in a extreme tropical site). The sampling depths ranged from 1 to 18 meters among extreme tropical sites, from 1 to 16 meters among tropical and from 3 to 11 among warm temperate ones. The distances of sampling sites from the nearest point on the coastline were 7, 360 and 510 kilometers in the extreme tropical sites this distance ranged from 0 to 7 kilometers and among warm temperate sites it ranged from 0 to 4 kilometers. According to Martins et al (*no prelo*), richness ranged from 3.33 to 11.73 (mean values in 0.01 m²).

Total soluble sugar concentration did not show any difference among the three regions (Table 1). Average RC (Table 2) and phenolic compounds concentration (Table 3) of turf assemblages were significantly different among regions. The highest RC concentration was found in warm temperate region, followed by tropical region, while extreme tropical showed the lower average values. On the other hand, phenolic compounds concentration was higher in extreme tropical region, followed by warm temperate, while the lowest values were found in tropical region.

Table 1: Results of two-way nested analysis of variance (ANOVA) comparing total soluble sugars among sampled regions

		······································							
	DF	SumSq	MeanSq	F Value	Pr (>F)				
Region	2	0.19	0.93	0.22	0.806				
Region (Site)	6	33.81	5.63	13.03	< 0.001				
Residuals	96	41.52	0.43						
						2			

 Table 2: Results of two-way nested analysis of variance (ANOVA) comparing reserve carboydrate concentration among sampled regions

	DF	SumSq	MeanSq	F Value	Pr (>F)
Region	2	27.53	13.76	43.76	< 0.001
Region (Site)	6	83.06	13.84	44.01	< 0.001
Residuals	96	30.20	0.31		

Table 3: Results of two-way nested analysis of variance (ANOVA) comparing phenolic compounds concentration among sampled regions

	DF	SumSq	MeanSq	F Value	Pr (>F)	
Region	2	43.65	21.82	67.32	< 0.001	
Region (Site)	6	44.07	7.35	22.66	< 0.001	
Residuals	98	31.77	0.32			

GLM analysis showed that total soluble sugars content was also positively related to PAR and negatively related to SST (maximum values), total biomass and richness of turf algae (Table 4). The model with these four explanatory variables presented a pseudo- $R^2 = 0.418$. The bivariate relationships between sugars content and selected variables are presented in Figure 2. In opposite, RC content was positively related to SST (maximum values) and depth (maximum values) and was negatively related to total biomass of turf algae (Table 5). The model with these three explanatory variables presented a pseudo- $R^2 = 0.496$. The bivariate relationships between RC content and selected variables are presented in Figure 3. Phenolic compounds was negatively related to depth (maximum values) and distance from coastline (Table 6). The model with these two explanatory variables presented a pseudo- $R^2 = 0.793$. The bivariate relationships between phenolic compounds and selected variables are presented in Figure 4.

Table 4: Generalized Linear Model Analysis (GLM) considering the measured factors that influenced total soluble sugars content significantly (p<0.05)

	Estimate	Std. Error	t value	Pr(>ltl)
Intercept (Extreme	5.291	1.490	3.551	< 0.001

tropical)				
SST max	-0.820	0.118	-6.921	< 0.001
PAR	0.375	0.053	7.057	< 0.001
Biomass	-0.031	0.013	-2.429	0.017
Richness	-0.075	0.027	-2.810	0.006

Table 5: Generalized Linear Model Analysis (GLM) considering the measured factors that influenced total RC content significantly (p<0.05)

	Estimate	Std. Error	t value	Pr(>ltl)
Intercept (Extreme tropical)	-25.435	5.998	-4.240	< 0.001
SST max	1.085	0.190	5.697	< 0.001
Depht max	0.076	0.021	3.558	< 0.001
Biomass	-0.029	0.014	-2.053	0.043
Class2Tropical	0.787	0.249	3.160	0.002
Class2Warm temperate	4.144	1.000	4.143	< 0.001

Table 6: Generalized Linear Model Analysis (GLM) considering the measured factors that influenced phenolic compounds significantly (p<0.05)

1			/	
	Estimate	Std. Error	t value	Pr(>ltl)
Intercept (Extreme tropical)	0.1879600	0.2464007	0.763	0.4473
Depht max	-0.041	0.017	-2.368	0.020
Distance	-0.005	0.001	-11.058	< 0.001
Class2 Tropical	-3.402	0.232	-14.678	< 0.001
Class2 Warm temperate	-2.464	0.189	-13.018	< 0.001



Figure 2: Bivariate relation between maximum sea surface temperature (°C), PAR (uE.cm².s), turf biomass (g) and turf richness with total soluble sugars content (mg/g of dry weight)



Figure 3: Bivariate relation between maximum sea surface temperature (°C), maximum depth (m) and PAR (uE.cm⁻².s) with total reserve carbohydrate content (mg/g of dry weight)



Figure 4: Bivariate relation between maximum depth (m) and distance from the coastline (Km) with phenolic compounds concentration (mg/g of dry weight)

4. DISCUSSION

Our results illustrate remarkable differences in chemical compounds from turf algae assemblages along Southwestern Atlantic. The major ecological factors driving the assemblage metabolism were SST and PAR. Both of them were also determinants for large-scale patterns of turf-forming algae assemblages structure from the same region, as already reported by Martins et al. (*no prelo*). This leads us to reinforce the hypothesis that the same macroecological factors that determine the structuring of a benthic community may also determine their synthesis of primary and secondary metabolites, as they represent a direct result of physiological adaptations to specific environmental conditions.

Most of published works relating the variation in RC and sugar concentrations in response to environmental and biological variables come from plants, while few studies were published considering results from algae. In general, non-structural carbohydrates (NSCs), mainly composed of soluble sugars and RC, starch like polymers (SLP), are used in metabolic processes of photosynthesis, respiration and production (Koch 1996, Van den Ende et al. 1999). In plants, the content of NSCs and their composition (ratio of glucose:RC) reflect the balance between carbon sources and sinks (Chapin et al. 1990, Hoch et al. 2003, Würth et al. 2005) and indicate the adaptive strategies to changing environments (Koch 1996, Loewe et al. 2000). According to the growth limitation hypothesis, if tissue formation is limited with decreasing temperature, the content of NSCs should increase because of the decreased demand for structural carbon with no

consideration of the limitation of nitrogen, phosphorus, and others (Körner 1998). The quantity of soluble sugars may increase under conditions of low temperature, because they are signal substances that enable adaptation to changing environment (Pan et al. 2002). The zonal distribution of PAR has also an apparent impact on NSCs content by regulating photosynthesis at a large geographical scale (Li et al. 2016). These agree with the observed higher accumulation of soluble sugars under lower temperature and higher incidence of PAR, as shown by this work. Accumulation of higher sugars concentration can significantly inhibits photosynthesis (Jang et al. 1997) and leads to stunted growth (Sonnewald et al. 1991). RC has also a negative relation to photosynthesis, once it is used as a relatively long-term energy storage in plants (Zhang et al. 2006, Li et al. 2008). These inverse relations between sugar and RC contents and photosynthesis were also observed by our work, if we consider the potential photosynthetic rates, growth and biomass as correlated measures. This also agrees with the observed higher accumulation of RC under higher depths, if we consider the potential photosynthetic rates decreasing as a consequence of depth increasing, regarding the attenuation of solar radiation (Nybakken 1993). Although the content of soluble sugars was positively correlated with PAR, a similar correlation was not observed for RC, possibly because these polymers were mainly stored as energy and therefore was affected less by PAR. An inverse relationship between RC content and growth can be found in some algae species, as already reported to Gracilaria foliifera and Ulva spp. (Rosenberg & Ramus 1982). This was also observed by our work, if we consider biomass and growth as comparable descriptors.

Phenolic compounds concentration was higher in extreme tropical region and was negatively related to maximum depth of samples and their distances from the coastline. In other words, greater depths or distances from coastline were related to lower concentration of phenolic compounds in turf assemblages. According to Van Alstyne (1988), differences in phenolic levels may reflect (1) reasons not related to herbivore density, (2) local selection for better defended algae in locations where herbivory pressure is higher, or (3) production induced by herbivores. The reasons not related to herbivory may correspond to environmental factors that induce the production of these metabolites in photosynthetic organisms. Among these factors, solar radiation is well known for presenting a positive relation

with phlorotannin production, as already reported for some algae (Yates & Peckol 1993). Thus, the most common explanation for phenolic production at the intraspecific level is the carbon/nutrient balance model (Bryant et al. 1983). According to this model the production of polyphenolics, and other C-based secondary metabolites, is governed by the relative supply of carbon photosynthesis) (through and essential nutrients. Consequently. polyphenolic production should increase under conditions of high UV irradiance (Hay 1996, Pavia et al. 1997, Pavia & Brock 2000, Mannino et al. 2014). An alternative, less often advocated explanation for the effect of solar radiation on polyphenolic production is that polyphenolics are produced as protection against photodestruction caused by ultraviolet (UV) light, acting as oxidant scavenging molecules (Pedersen 1984, Ragan & Glombitza 1986, Swanson & Druehl 2002, Jormalainen & Honkanen 2004). In these cases, phenolic production would be higher in areas with greater penetration of UV radiation in sea water, as the case of shallower areas of the coast or areas where water transparency is higher, as observed in this study. Indeed, UV-B incidence presents a stratification in the water column as a function of depth, dramatically decreasing in a few meters, depending on the transparency of water. According to Tedetti & Sempéré (2006), the 10% irradiance depth for UV-B (Z10% UV-B) calculated for coastal sea waters can range from 1.25 meters to 6.7 meters depth, while for open waters from Western Subtropical Atlantic Ocean can range from 13 to 15.5 meters depth. Besides that, phenolic compounds were higher in Natal and Fernando de Noronha, among all sampled sites. According to Martins et al. (no prelo), the dominant species at these sites were Canistrocarpus sp., Dictyopteris sp. and Sphacelaria sp., all from Phaeophyceae. In fact, phenolic compounds are most common and abundant in brown seaweeds, where they are composed of polymers of phloroglucinol, and often are referred to as phlorotannins (Ragan & Glombitza 1986). In addition to cellular functions, phenolic compounds act as allelopathic compounds and defend seaweeds against biological interactions, such as herbivory (Cronin & Hay 1996, Pavia & Toth 2000, Amsler & Fairhead 2006). Among their several kinds of adaptation to reduce their attractiveness and avoid or minimize the damage caused by herbivory, the production of phenolic compounds by seaweeds reduce thalli digestibility or nutritional qualities, or may become toxic or unpalatable (Hay et al. 1987, Paul et al. 2001, Pereira & Da Gama 2008). At low latitudes the biomass and species richness of herbivorous fishes are higher (Floeter et al. 2005, Vanderklift & Kendrick 2004, Poore et al. 2012) and in response, some macroalgal species are able to produce a greater concentration of defensive compounds than their sister species in temperate regions (Bolser & Hay 1996), as observed by this work. For example, some authors detected a higher concentration of phenolic compounds in fragments of algae submitted to herbivory than in fragments not submitted to herbivory (Van Alstyne 1988). In addition, shallowers waters may also present greater intensity of herbivory in relation to deeper waters (Hay 1981), which could also explain the higher concentrations of phenolics in turf samples from shallower depths.

Our results showed higher RC concentration in turf assemblages from warm temperate region, while phenolic compounds concentration was higher in extreme tropical region. The major ecological factors driving the production of primary and secondary metabolites were SST and PAR, the same determining large-scale patterns of turf-forming algae assemblages from Southwestern Atlantic. This leads us to understand that macroecological factors may not only determine the structuring of algae communities, but also the synthesis of their major categories of metabolites, as they represent a direct result of ecophysiological adaptations to environmental conditions.

Acknowledgements

We are grateful to GO Longo, AW Aued, MN Sissini and TC Mendes for fieldwork and samples collection.

Compliance with Ethical Standards

Funding: This study was funded by SISBIOTA-MAR (CNPq 563276/2010-0 FAPESC 6308/2011-8 to SR Floeter), Conselho Nacional de Desenvolvimento Científico e Tecnológico (CNPq 306917/2009-2 to PA Horta) and Coordenação de Aperfeiçoamento de Pessoal de Nível Superior (CAPES/PNPD 02828/09-0 and CAPES/PNADB 2338000071/2010-61 to PA Horta), Instituto Nacional de Ciência e Tecnologia para Mudanças Climáticas (INCT-MC), ProspecMar-Islands-Sustainable prospecting in Ocean Islands: Biodiversity, Chemistry, Ecology and Biotechnology, Boticario Foundation (1051-20152), Rede Coral Vivo and REDEALGAS, Brazilian Research Network on Global Climate Change and FAPESC-Foundation support research and innovation in the State of Santa Catarina.

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that they have no conflict of interest.

Ethical approval: This article does not contain any studies with animals performed by any of the authors.

REFERENCES

- Amsler CD, Fairhead VA (2006) Defensive and sensory chemical ecology of brown algae. Adv Bot Res. 43: 1-91
- AOAC (1998) Fish and Other Marine Products, Official Method 938.08, Ash of Seafood. In: Cunniff P (ed) Official Methods of Analysis of AOAC International Chapter 35, AOAC, Gaitherbury, Maryland
- Arnaldos TL, Munoz R, Ferrer MA, Calderon AA (2001) Changes in phenol content during strawberry (Fragaria × ananassa, cv. Chandler) callus culture. Physiologia Plantarum 113: 315-322
- Azovsky AI (2000) Concept of scale in marine ecology: linking the words or the worlds? Web ecology 1(1): 28-34
- Bartsch I, Wiencke C, Laepple T (2012) Global seaweed biogeography under a changing climate: the prospected effects of temperature. In: Wiencke C, Bischof K (eds) Seaweed biology, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, p 383-406
- Benton MJ (2009) The Red Queen and the Court Jester: species diversity and the role of biotic and abiotic factors through time. Science 323 (5915): 728-732
- Birrell CL, McCook LJ, Willis BL (2005) Effects of algal turfs and sediment on coral settlement. Mar Pollut Bull 51: 408–414
- Bolser RC, Hay ME (1996) Are Tropical Plants Better Defended? Palatability and Defenses of Temperate vs. Tropical Seaweeds. Ecology 77(8): 2269-2286
- Bolton JJ (1994) Global seaweed diversity—patterns and anomalies. Botanica Marina 37: 241-245
- Bryant JP, Chapin FS, Klein DR (1983) Carbon nutrient balance of boreal plants in relation to vertebrate herbivory. Oikos 40: 357–368
- Carpenter R (1985) Relationships between primary production and irradiance in coral reef algal communities. Limnol Oceanogr 30: 784-793
- Chapin FS, Schulze ED, Mooney HA (1990) The ecology and economics of storage in plants. Annu Rev Ecol Systemat 21: 423-447
- Coleman MA (2002) Small-scale spatial variability in intertidal and subtidal turfing algal assemblages and the temporal generality of these patterns. J Exp Mar Biol Ecol 267: 53-74

- Collen J, Guisle-Marsollier I, Leger JJ, Boyen C (2007) Response of the transcriptome of the intertidal red seaweed Chondrus crispus to controlled and natural stresses. New Phytol 176: 45–55
- Cronin G, Hay ME (1996) Effects of light and nutrient availability on the growth, secondary chemistry, and resistance to herbivory of two brown seaweeds. Oikos 77: 93-106
- Falkenberg LJ, Russell BD, Connell SD (2013) Contrasting resource limitations of marine primary producers: implications for competitive interactions under enriched CO2 and nutrient regimes. Oecologia 172: 575-83
- Feldman GC, McClain CR, (2012) Ocean Color Web, MODIS-Aqua Reprocessing V2012.0. In: Kuring N, Bailey SW (eds) NASA Goddard Space Flight Center. Access February/2013. http://oceancolor.gsfc.nasa.gov/.
- Floeter SR, Behrens MD, Ferreira CEL, Paddack MJ, Horn MH (2005) Geographical gradients of marine herbivorous fishes: patterns and processes. Marine Biology 147: 1435-1447
- Fraschetti S, Terlizzi A, Benedetti-Cecchi L (2005) Patterns of distribution of marine assemblages from rocky shores: evidence of relevant scales of variation. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 296: 13-29
- Gaines SD, Lubchenco J (1982) A unified approach to marine plantherbivore interactions. II. Biogeography. Annu Rev Ecol Syst 13: 111-138
- Gardner RH, Kemp WM, Kennedy VS, Petersen JE (2001) Scaling Relations in Experimental Ecology. Columbia Univ. Press, New York, New York
- Hatcher BG, Larkum AWD (1983) An experimental analysis of factors controlling the standing crop of the epilithic algal community on a coral reef. J Exp Mar Bio Ecol 69: 61-84
- Hay ME (1981) Herbivory, algal distribution, and the maintenance of between-habitat diversity on a tropical fringing reef. American Naturalist 118(4): 520-540
- Hay ME (1984) Patterns of fish and urchin grazing on Caribbean coral reefs: are previous results typical? Ecology 65(2): 446-454

- Hay ME, Duffy JE, Pfister CA, Fenical W (1987) Chemical defense against di€erent marine herbivores: are amphipods insect equivalents? Ecology 68: 1567-1580
- Hoch G, Körner C (2003) The carbon charging of pines at the climatic treeline: a global comparison. Oecologia 135: 10-21
- Hui FK, Taskinen S, Pledger S, Foster SD, Warton DI (2015) Model-based approaches to unconstrained ordination. Methods in Ecoland Evol 6(4): 399-411
- Jang J, Leon P, Zhou L, Sheen J (1997) Hexokinase as a sugar sensor in higher plants. Plant Cell 9: 15-19
- Jormalainen V, Honkanen T (2004) Variation in natural selection for growth and phlorotannins in the brown alga *Fucus vesiculosus*. J Evol Biol 17: 807-820
- Keith SA, Kerswell AP, Connolly SR (2014) Global diversity of marine macroalgae: environmental conditions explain less variation in the tropics. Global Ecol Biogeogr 23: 517-529
- Kerswell AP (2006) Global biodiversity patterns of benthic marine algae. Ecology 87: 2479-2488
- Klumpp DW, Mckinnon AD (1989) Temporal and spatial patterns in primary production of a coral-reef epilithic algal community. J Exp Mar Bio Ecol 131: 1-22
- Körner C (1998) A re-assessment of high elevation treeline positions and their explanation. Oecologia 115: 445-459
- Levin SA (1992) The problem of pattern and scale in ecology. Ecology 73: 1943-1967
- Li MH, Xiao WF, Wang SG, Cheng GW, Cherubini P, Cai XH, Liu XL, Wang XD, Zhu WZ (2008) Mobile carbohydrates in Himalayan treeline trees I. Evidence for carbon gain limitation but not for growth limitation. Tree Physiol. 28: 1287-1296.
- Li N, Nianpeng H, Guirui Y, Qiufeng W, Jian S (2016) Leaf non-structural carbohydrates regulated by plant functional groups and climate: Evidences from a tropical to cold-temperate forest transect. Ecological Indicators 62: 22-31
- Loewe A, Einig W, Shi L, Dizengremel P, Hampp R (2000) Mycorrhiza formation and elevated CO2 both increase the capacity for sucrose synthesis in source leaves of spruce and aspen. New Phytol 145: 565-574
- Luning K (1990) Seaweeds. Their environment, biogeography, and ecophysiology. Wiley-Interscience Publication, New York, New York, 527 p.

- Mannino AM, Vaglica V, Oddo E (2014) Seasonal variation in total phenolic content of *Dictyopteris polypodioides* (Dictyotaceae) and *Cystoseira amentacea* (Sargassaceae) from the Sicilian coast. Flora Mediterr 24: 39-50
- Martins CDL, Lhullier C, Ramlov F, Simonassi JC, Gouvea LP, Noernberg M, Maraschin M, Colepicolo P, Hall-Spencer JM, Horta PA (2014) Seaweed chemical diversity: an additional and efficient tool for coastal evaluation. Journal of Applied Phycology 26: 2037-2045
- Martins CDL, Longo GO, Aued AW, Sissini MN, Giehl ELH, Lucena LAF, Schmitz C, Ferreira CEL, Floeter SR, Horta PA (no prelo) Macroecological drivers of algal turf assemblages of the Southwestern Atlantic. Mar Ecol Progr Ser.
- McCook LJ (1999) Macroalgae, nutrients and phase shifts on coral reefs: scientific issues and management consequences for the Great Barrier Reef. Coral Reefs 18: 357-367
- McCready RMJ, Guggolz V, Silviera, HS Owens. 1950. Determination of starch and amylose in vegetables. Anal. Chem. 22: 1156-1158
- Nybakken JW (1993) Marine Biology: An ecological approach. Harper Collins, New York, New York, 496 p.
- Pan QM, Han XG, Bai YF, Yang JC (2002) Advances in physiology and ecol-ogy studies on stored non-structure carbohydrates in plants. Chin Bull Bot 19: 30-38
- Paul VJ, Cruz-Rivera E, Thacker RW (2001) Chemical mediation of macroalgal-herbivore interactions: ecological and evolutionary perspectives. In: McClintock JB, Baker BJ (eds) Marine chemical ecology. CRC Press, Boca Raton, Florida, p 227-265
- Pavia H, Brock E (2000) Extrinsic factors influencing phlorotannin production in the brown alga *Ascophyllum nodosum*. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 193: 285-294
- Pavia H, Toth GB (2000) Inducible chemical resistance to herbivory in the brown seaweed *Ascophyllum nodosum*. Ecology 81:3212-3225
- Pavia, H, Cervin, G, Lindgren, A and Aeberg, P (1997). Efects of UV-B radiation and simulated herbivory on phlorotannins in the brown alga Ascophyllum nodosum. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 157: 139-146
- Pedersen A (1984) Studies on phenol content and heavy metal uptake in fucoids. Hydrobiologia 116/117: 498-504

- Pereira RC, Da Gama BAP (2008) Macroalgal chemical defenses and their roles in structuring tropical marine communities. In: Amsler CD (ed.) Algal chemical ecology. Springer, Heidelberg, p 25-56
- Peterson DL, Parker VT (1998) Ecological Scale: Theory and Application. Columbia Univ. Press, New York, New York, 615 p.
- Pianka ER (1966) Latitudinal gradients in species diversity: a review of concepts. Am Nat 100: 33-46
- Poore AGB, Campbell AH, Coleman RA, Edgar GJ, Jormalainen V, Reynolds PL, Sotka EE, Stachowicz JJ, Taylor RB,Vanderklift MA & Duffy JE (2012) Global patterns in the impact of marine herbivores on benthic primary producers. Ecology Letters 15: 912-922
- R Core Team (2017) R: A language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna.URL https://www.R-project.org/
- Ragan MA, Glombitza KW (1986) Phlorotannins, brown algal polyphenols. Prog Phycol Res 4: 129-241
- Rosenberg G, Ramus J (1982) Ecological growth strategies in the seaweeds Gracilaria foliifera (Rhodophyceae) and Ulva sp.(Chlorophyceae): Soluble nitrogen and reserve carbohydrates. Mar Biol 66: 251-259
- Santelices B, Bolton J, Meneses I (2009) Marine algal communities. In: Witman JD, Roy K (eds) Marine Macroecology. The University of Chicago Press, Chicago, Illinois, p 153-192
- Schiavon M, Moro I, Pilon-Smits EA, Matozzo V, Malagoli M, Dalla Vecchia F (2012) Accumulation of selenium in *Ulva* sp. and effects on morphology, ultrastructure and antioxidant enzymes and metabolites. Aquatictoxicology 122: 222-231
- Shannon JC (1968) Carbon-14 distribution in carbohydrates of immature Zea mays. Kernels following 14CO2 treatment of intact plants. Plant Physiol 43: 1215-1220
- Sonnewald U, Brauer M, Schaewen A, Stitt M, Willmitzer L (1991) Transgenic tobacco plants expressing yeast-derived invertase in either the cytosol, vacuole or apoplast: a powerful tool for studying sucrose metabolism and sink/source interactions. Plant J 1: 95-106
- Steneck RS, Dethier MN (1994) A functional group approach to the structure of algaldominated communities. Oikos 69: 476-498
- Steneck RS, Graham MH, Bourque BJ, Corbett D, Erlandson JM, Estes JA, Tegner MJ (2002) Kelp forest ecosystems: biodiversity, stability, resilience and future. Environ Conserv 29: 436-459

- Swanson AK, Druehl LD (2002) Induction, exudation and the UV protective role of kelp phlorotannins. Aquatic Botany 73(3): 241-253
- Taiz L, Zeiger E (1991) Plant Physiology. The Benjamin Cummings Pub Co, Redwood City, California, 591 p.
- Marc Tedetti and Richard Sempere (2006) Penetration of Ultraviolet Radiation in the Marine Environment. A Review. Photochemistry and Photobiology 82: 389-397
- Tittensor DP, Mora C, Jetz W, Lotze HK, Ricard D, Berghe EV, Worm B (2010) Global patterns and predictors of marine biodiversity across taxa. Nature 466: 1098-1101
- Umbreit WW, Burris H, Stauffer JF (1957) Manometric techniques. A manual describing methods applicable to the study of tissue metabolism. Burgess Publishing Company, Minneapolis, Minnesota
- Van Alstyne KL (1988) Herbivore grazing increases polyphenolic defenses in the intertidal brown alga Fucus distichus. Ecology 69: 655-663
- Van Alstyne KL, McCarthy JJ, Hustead CL, Duggins DO (1999) Geographic variation in polyphenolic levels of Northeastern Paci®c kelps and rockweeds. Marine Biology 133: 371-379
- Van den Hoek C (1982) The distribution of benthic marine algae in relation to the temperature regulation of their life histories. Biol J Linn Soc 18: 81-144
- Vanderklift MA, Kendrick GA (2004) Variation in abundances of herbivorous invertebrates in temperate subtidal rocky reef habitats. Mar Freshw Res 55: 93-103
- Wanders JBW (1976) The role of benthic algae in the shallow reef of Curaçao (Netherlands Antilles). I: primary productivity in the coral reef. Aquat Bot 2: 235-270
- Warton DI, Blanchet FG, O'Hara RB, Ovaskainen O, Taskinen S, Walker SC, Hui FK (2015) So many variables: joint modeling in community ecology. Trends in Ecol and Evol 30(12): 766-779
- Willig MR, Kaufman DM, Stevens RD (2003) Latitudinal gradients of biodiversity: pattern, process, scale, and synthesis. Annual Review of Ecology, Evolution, and Systematics 34: 273-309

- Wilson SK, Bellwood DR, Choat JH, Furnas M (2003) Detritus in the epilithic algal matrix and its use by coral reef fishes. Oceanogr Mar Biol Annu Rev 41: 279-309
- Wismer S, Hoey A, Bellwood D (2009) Cross-shelf benthic community structure on the Great Barrier Reef: relationships between macroalgal cover and herbivore biomass. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 376: 45-54
- Würth MK, Pelaez-Riedl S, Wright SJ, Körner C (2005) Non-structural carbohy-drate pools in a tropical forest. Oecologia 143: 11-24
- Yates JL, Peckol P (1993) Effects of nutrient availability and herbivory on polyphenolics in the seaweed *Fucus vesiculosos*. Ecology 74: 1757
- Zhang HY, Dong ST, Gao RZ (2006) Research progresses of starch in plants. J Chin Cereals Oils Assoc 21: 41-46

Supporting Information

Table S1: Sites where samples were collected and their corresponding region ("ET" for extreme tropical, "TR" for tropical and "WT" for warm temperate) and abiotic parameters (1) annual mean, minimum and maximum values of sea surface temperature (SST), (2) photosynthetically active radiation (PAR), (3) chlorophyll *a*, (4) oxygen, (5) pH, (6) nitrate, (7) phosphate and (8) salinity were extracted from MODIS Aqua Ocean Level-3 standard mapped archive products (Feldman & McClain 2012), produced and distributed by the NASA Goddard Space Flight Center's Ocean Data Processing System (ODPS) (data from 2003 to 2013); (9) means, minimum and maximum depths of sampling were taken *in situ*; (10) distance of each site from the coastline was calculated using satellite images taken from GoogleEarth®; (11) turf richness and (12) turf biomass data were taken from Martins et al. (*no prelo*)

1	nn
1	υU

Region	Coordinates	SST (mean) (°C)	SST (min) (°C)	SST (max) (°C)	PAR (uE.cm ² .s)	Chlorophyll a (ug.l)	Oxygen (mLl)	pH	Nitrate (mmol.m ³)	Phosphate (mmol.m ³)	Salinity	Depth (mean) (m)	Depth (min) (m)	Depth (max) (m)	Distance from coastline (Km)	Richness (mean in 0.01 m ²)
ET	3°50'47.40"S 32°26'33.49"W	27.6	27.2	28.4	45.51	0.1	4.59	8.2	0.865	0.12	36.1	6.5	6	7	360	7.10
ET	3°52'22.11"S 33°48'32.66"W	27.4	27	28.2	46.24	0.11	4.59	8.2	0.861	0.12	36.1	2.7	1.5	4	510	8.60
ET	05°25'8 35°1/4'W	27.8	27.4	28.3	45.37	1.22	4.62	8.2	0.941	0.13	36.4	9.5	1	18	7	6.47
TR	8°43'30.756"S 35°5'19 32"W	28.0	27.6	28.4	45.25	1.14	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	2	1	3	0.1	7.00
TR	9°1'57.684"S 35°11'33.72"W	27.8	27.4	28.1	45.28	0.66	4.62	8.1	1.021	0.13	36.8	3	2	4	1.8	8.07
TR	12°46'14.42"S	27.8	27.3	28.3	41.86	3.1	4.74	8.0	0.782	0.15	37.1	6	5	7	0	3.33
WT	22°57'54.96"S 41°59'37 31"W	23.5	22.8	24.2	38.42	0.81	5.133	8.1	1.584	0.250	35.7	4	3	5	0	11.73
WT	23°49'43.31"S 45°23'35.35"W	24.2	23.2	24.9	34.48	1.56	5.124	8.0	1.658	0.252	35.6	7.5	4	11	1.6	9.64
WT	27°12'11.11"S 48°22'59.45"W	22.5	21.7	23.2	34.71	1.33	5.308	8.1	1.194	0.286	35.1	7	5	9	4	8.90

Table S2: Sites and regions ("ET" for extreme tropical, "TR" for tropical and "WT" for warm temperate) where samples were collected and their corresponding concentration of total soluble sugar, total reserve carbohydrate and phenolic compounds

Site	Region	Total Soluble Sugar mg/g DW	Reserve Carbohydrate mg/g DW	Phenolic Compounds mg/g DW
Fernando de	ET	0.09 ± 0.04	5.40 ± 2.02	0.20 ± 0.14
Noronha				
Atol das Rocas	ET	0.20 ± 0.25	0.41 ± 0.25	0.05 ± 0.02
Natal	ET	0.15 ± 0.06	2.55 ± 2.27	0.67 ± 0.45
Tamandaré	TR	0.11 ± 0.06	1.99 ± 0.28	0.03 ± 0.01

Maragogi	TR	0.14 ± 0.07	2.31 ± 1.08	0.02 ± 0.01
Salvador	TR	0.14 ± 0.12	0.64 ± 0.25	0.03 ± 0
Arraial do Cabo	WT	0.26 ± 0.17	2.42 ± 0.75	0.08 ± 0.07
Ilhabela	WT	0.02 ± 0.01	10.91 ± 3.23	0.04 ± 0.02
Florianópolis	WT	0.21 ± 0.15	1.86 ± 0.58	0.07 ± 0.05

CONCLUSÃO GERAL

Diante dos resultados apresentados ao longo dos três capítulos desta tese, é possível concluir que a composição da estrutura da comunidade, assim como a síntese de metabólitos primários e secundários em macroalgas marinhas, são função do estado ecofisiológico da comunidade como um todo e estes processos são regulados por estressores que variam em diferentes escalas. Localmente destacam-se os nutrientes inorgânicos dissolvidos na água do mar, os quais podem variar nesta escala de forma significativa. Já em escalas regionais observam-se variações latitudinais de estressores abióticos e bióticos. Dentre os fatores abióticos, a temperatura da água e a radiação fotossinteticamente ativa que incide sobre o bentos, e dentre os bióticos, a competição e a herbivoria representariam os principais fatores que influenciam os padrões macroeclógicos do metaboloma e da estrutura da assembleia do turf.

Com base nos resultados obtidos no Capítulo 1, é possível afirmar que a riqueza e a abundância de metabólitos primários e secundários produzidos por comunidades de macroalgas marinhas é maior em ambientes cuja diversidade de espécies também é maior. Estes ambientes que apresentam maior riqueza e abundância de espécies correspondem a áreas com pouco ou nenhum impacto de origem antrópica, contrapondo áreas expostas a descargas de efluentes domésticos ou industriais, que apresentam concentrações extremamente altas de nutrientes inorgânicos dissolvidos, além de pouca ou nenhuma cobertura vegetal em áreas costeiras adjacentes. Os padrões observados por este trabalho representam argumentos consistentes para a intensificação de discussões acerca do manejo costeiro, com o objetivo de ampliar a conservação de áreas com alta diversidade ecológica e, consequentemente, do potencial biotecnológico que esses organismos podem representar. A partir das investigações propostas pelo Capítulo 2, é possível concluir que as assembleias de turf apresentam maior abundância na região tropical da costa oeste do Atlântico Sul e são majoritariamente dominadas por algas calcárias articuladas, especialmente Jania sp. e Amphiroa sp. A explicação mais plausível para este padrão combina estratégias adaptativas por parte das espécies dominantes para evitar herbivoria, especialmente em áreas tropicais, onde as interações biológicas são mais intensas, e para tornar seu desempenho ecofisiológico mais eficiente frente às condições ambientais a que estão expostas. Os fatores ambientais determinantes para a estruturação das assembleias de turf ao longo do gradiente latitudinal analisado foram a temperatura da superfície do mar (SST) e a radiação fotossinteticamente ativa (PAR). Estes dois fatores macroecológicos também foram os principais responsáveis por conduzir a produção de açúcares, carboidratos de reserva e compostos fenólicos, conforme demonstrado pelo Capítulo 3. Os resultados apresentados por este capítulo indicam maior concentração de carboidratos de reserva em assembleias de turf da região temperada quente, enquanto as maiores concentrações de compostos fenólicos foram encontradas nas assembleias da região extremo tropical. Esse padrão pode ser atribuído a estratégias adaptativas desenvolvidas pelas macroalgas para melhorar sua eficiência fotossintética, bem como para diminuir sua palatabilidade frente a herbívoros e seus danos oxidativos causados pela incidência de irradiação UV. Em síntese, os resultados deste trabalho confirmam que os fatores preditores dos padrões de diversidade das comunidades de macroalgas, sejam elas formadoras de dossel ou formadoras de turf, são também preditores da expressão metabólica de seus organismos constituintes.